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Subpart B—Standards for Partici-
pation in Title IV, HEA Pro-
grams 

SOURCE: 52 FR 45727, Dec. 1, 1987, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 668.11 Scope. 
(a) This subpart establishes stand-

ards that an institution must meet in 
order to participate in any Title IV, 
HEA program. 

(b) Noncompliance with these stand-
ards by an institution already partici-
pating in any Title IV, HEA program 
or with applicable standards in this 
subpart by a third-party servicer that 
contracts with the institution may 
subject the institution or servicer, or 
both, to proceedings under subpart G of 
this part. These proceedings may lead 
to any of the following actions: 

(1) An emergency action. 
(2) The imposition of a fine. 
(3) The limitation, suspension, or ter-

mination of the participation of the in-
stitution in a Title IV, HEA program. 

(4) The limitation, suspension, or ter-
mination of the eligibility of the 
servicer to contract with any institu-
tion to administer any aspect of the in-
stitution’s participation in a Title IV, 
HEA program. 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1094) 

[59 FR 22423, Apr. 29, 1994] 

§ 668.12 [Reserved] 

§ 668.13 Certification procedures. 
(a) Requirements for certification. (1) 

The Secretary certifies an institution 
to participate in the title IV, HEA pro-
grams if the institution qualifies as an 
eligible institution under 34 CFR part 
600, meets the standards of this subpart 
and 34 CFR part 668, subpart L, and sat-
isfies the requirements of paragraph 
(a)(2) of this section. 

(2) Except as provided in paragraph 
(a)(3) of this section, if an institution 
wishes to participate for the first time 
in the title IV, HEA programs or has 
undergone a change in ownership that 
results in a change in control as de-
scribed in 34 CFR 600.31, the institution 
must require the following individuals 
to complete title IV, HEA program 
training provided or approved by the 

Secretary no later than 12 months 
after the institution executes its pro-
gram participation agreement under 
§ 668.14: 

(i) The individual the institution des-
ignates under § 668.16(b)(1) as its title 
IV, HEA program administrator. 

(ii) The institution’s chief adminis-
trator or a high level institutional offi-
cial the chief administrator designates. 

(3)(i) An institution may request the 
Secretary to waive the training re-
quirement for any individual described 
in paragraph (a)(2) of this section. 

(ii) When the Secretary receives a 
waiver request under paragraph (a)(3)(i) 
of this section, the Secretary may 
grant or deny the waiver, require an-
other institutional official to take the 
training, or require alternative train-
ing. 

(b) Period of participation. (1) If the 
Secretary certifies that an institution 
meets the standards of this subpart, 
the Secretary also specifies the period 
for which the institution may partici-
pate in a title IV, HEA program. An in-
stitution’s period of participation ex-
pires no more than six years after the 
date that the Secretary certifies that 
the institution meets the standards of 
this subpart, except that— 

(i) The period of participation for a 
private, for profit foreign institution 
expires three years after the date of 
the Secretary’s certification; and 

(ii) The Secretary may specify a 
shorter period. 

(2) Provided that an institution has 
submitted an application for a renewal 
of certification that is materially com-
plete at least 90 days prior to the expi-
ration of its current period of partici-
pation, the institution’s existing cer-
tification will be extended on a month 
to month basis following the expiration 
of the institution’s period of participa-
tion until the end of the month in 
which the Secretary issues a decision 
on the application for recertification. 

(c) Provisional certification. (1)(i) The 
Secretary may provisionally certify an 
institution if— 

(A) The institution seeks initial par-
ticipation in a Title IV, HEA program; 

(B) The institution is an eligible in-
stitution that has undergone a change 
in ownership that results in a change 
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in control according to the provisions 
of 34 CFR part 600; 

(C) The institution is a participating 
institution— 

(1) That is applying for a certifi-
cation that the institution meets the 
standards of this subpart; 

(2) That the Secretary determines 
has jeopardized its ability to perform 
its financial responsibilities by not 
meeting the factors of financial respon-
sibility under § 668.15 and subpart L of 
this part or the standards of adminis-
trative capability under § 668.16; and 

(3) Whose participation has been lim-
ited or suspended under subpart G of 
this part, or voluntarily enters into 
provisional certification; 

(D) The institution seeks a renewal 
of participation in a Title IV, HEA pro-
gram after the expiration of a prior pe-
riod of participation in that program; 
or 

(E) The institution is a participating 
institution that was accredited or 
preaccredited by a nationally recog-
nized accrediting agency on the day be-
fore the Secretary withdrew the Sec-
retary’s recognition of that agency ac-
cording to the provisions contained in 
34 CFR part 603. 

(ii) A proprietary institution’s cer-
tification automatically becomes pro-
visional at the start of a fiscal year 
after it did not derive at least 10 per-
cent of its revenue for its preceding fis-
cal year from sources other than Title 
IV, HEA program funds, as required 
under § 668.14(b)(16). 

(2) If the Secretary provisionally cer-
tifies an institution, the Secretary also 
specifies the period for which the insti-
tution may participate in a Title IV, 
HEA program. Except as provided in 
paragraphs (c) (3) and (4) of this sec-
tion, a provisionally certified institu-
tion’s period of participation expires— 

(i) Not later than the end of the first 
complete award year following the date 
on which the Secretary provisionally 
certified the institution under para-
graph (c)(1)(i) of this section; 

(ii) Not later than the end of the 
third complete award year following 
the date on which the Secretary provi-
sionally certified the institution under 
paragraphs (c)(1)(ii), (iii), (iv) or (e)(2) 
of this section; and 

(iii) If the Secretary provisionally 
certified the institution under para-
graph (c)(1)(v) of this section, not later 
than 18 months after the date that the 
Secretary withdrew recognition from 
the institutions nationally recognized 
accrediting agency. 

(3) Notwithstanding the maximum 
periods of participation provided for in 
paragraph (c)(2) of this section, if the 
Secretary provisionally certifies an in-
stitution, the Secretary may specify a 
shorter period of participation for that 
institution. 

(4) For the purposes of this section, 
‘‘provisional certification’’ means that 
the Secretary certifies that an institu-
tion has demonstrated to the Sec-
retary’s satisfaction that the institu-
tion— 

(i) Is capable of meeting the stand-
ards of this subpart within a specified 
period; and 

(ii) Is able to meet the institution’s 
responsibilities under its program par-
ticipation agreement, including com-
pliance with any additional conditions 
specified in the institution’s program 
participation agreement that the Sec-
retary requires the institution to meet 
in order for the institution to partici-
pate under provisional certification. 

(d) Revocation of provisional certifi-
cation. (1) If, before the expiration of a 
provisionally certified institution’s pe-
riod of participation in a Title IV, HEA 
program, the Secretary determines 
that the institution is unable to meet 
its responsibilities under its program 
participation agreement, the Secretary 
may revoke the institution’s provi-
sional certification for participation in 
that program. 

(2)(i) If the Secretary revokes the 
provisional certification of an institu-
tion under paragraph (d)(1) of this sec-
tion, the Secretary sends the institu-
tion a notice by certified mail, return 
receipt requested. The Secretary also 
may transmit the notice by other, 
more expeditious means, if practical. 

(ii) The revocation takes effect on 
the date that the Secretary mails the 
notice to the institution. 

(iii) The notice states the basis for 
the revocation, the consequences of the 
revocation to the institution, and that 
the institution may request the Sec-
retary to reconsider the revocation. 
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The consequences of a revocation are 
described in § 668.26. 

(3)(i) An institution may request re-
consideration of a revocation under 
this section by submitting to the Sec-
retary, within 20 days of the institu-
tion’s receipt of the Secretary’s notice, 
written evidence that the revocation is 
unwarranted. The institution must file 
the request with the Secretary by 
hand-delivery, mail, or facsimile trans-
mission. 

(ii) The filing date of the request is 
the date on which the request is— 

(A) Hand-delivered; 
(B) Mailed; or 
(C) Sent by facsimile transmission. 
(iii) Documents filed by facsimile 

transmission must be transmitted to 
the Secretary in accordance with in-
structions provided by the Secretary in 
the notice of revocation. An institution 
filing by facsimile transmission is re-
sponsible for confirming that a com-
plete and legible copy of the document 
was received by the Secretary. 

(iv) The Secretary discourages the 
use of facsimile transmission for docu-
ments longer than five pages. 

(4)(i) The designated department offi-
cial making the decision concerning an 
institution’s request for reconsider-
ation of a revocation is different from, 
and not subject to supervision by, the 
official who initiated the revocation of 
the institution’s provisional certifi-
cation. The deciding official promptly 
considers an institution’s request for 
reconsideration of a revocation and no-
tifies the institution, by certified mail, 
return receipt requested, of the final 
decision. The Secretary also may 
transmit the notice by other, more ex-
peditious means, if practical. 

(ii) If the Secretary determines that 
the revocation is warranted, the Sec-
retary’s notice informs the institution 
that the institution may apply for re-
instatement of participation only after 
the later of the expiration of— 

(A) Eighteen months after the effec-
tive date of the revocation; or 

(B) A debarment or suspension of the 
institution under Executive Order 
(E.O.) 12549 (3 CFR, 1986 comp., p. 189) 
or the Federal Acquisition Regula-
tions, 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4. 

(iii) If the Secretary determines that 
the revocation of the institution’s pro-

visional certification is unwarranted, 
the Secretary’s notice informs the in-
stitution that the institution’s provi-
sional certification is reinstated, effec-
tive on the date that the Secretary’s 
original revocation notice was mailed, 
for a specified period of time. 

(5)(i) The mailing date of a notice of 
revocation or a request for reconsider-
ation of a revocation is the date evi-
denced on the original receipt of mail-
ing from the U.S. Postal Service. 

(ii) The date on which a request for 
reconsideration of a revocation is sub-
mitted is— 

(A) If the request was sent by a deliv-
ery service other than the U.S. Postal 
Service, the date evidenced on the 
original receipt by that service; and 

(B) If the request was sent by fac-
simile transmission, the date that the 
document is recorded as received by 
facsimile equipment that receives the 
transmission. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–0537) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1099c and E.O. 12549 (3 
CFR, 1989 Comp., p. 189) and E.O. 12689 (3 
CFR, 1989 Comp., p. 235)) 

[59 FR 22424, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 60 FR 34431, June 30, 
1995; 62 FR 62876, Nov. 25, 1997; 63 FR 40623, 
July 29, 1998; 64 FR 58617, Oct. 29, 1999; 65 FR 
65675, Nov. 1, 2000; 74 FR 55934, Oct. 29, 2009; 
75 FR 67198, Nov. 1, 2010] 

§ 668.14 Program participation agree-
ment. 

(a)(1) An institution may participate 
in any Title IV, HEA program, other 
than the LEAP and NEISP programs, 
only if the institution enters into a 
written program participation agree-
ment with the Secretary, on a form ap-
proved by the Secretary. A program 
participation agreement conditions the 
initial and continued participation of 
an eligible institution in any Title IV, 
HEA program upon compliance with 
the provisions of this part, the indi-
vidual program regulations, and any 
additional conditions specified in the 
program participation agreement that 
the Secretary requires the institution 
to meet. 

(2) An institution’s program partici-
pation agreement applies to each 
branch campus and other location of 
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the institution that meets the applica-
ble requirements of this part unless 
otherwise specified by the Secretary. 

(b) By entering into a program par-
ticipation agreement, an institution 
agrees that— 

(1) It will comply with all statutory 
provisions of or applicable to Title IV 
of the HEA, all applicable regulatory 
provisions prescribed under that statu-
tory authority, and all applicable spe-
cial arrangements, agreements, and 
limitations entered into under the au-
thority of statutes applicable to Title 
IV of the HEA, including the require-
ment that the institution will use 
funds it receives under any Title IV, 
HEA program and any interest or other 
earnings thereon, solely for the pur-
poses specified in and in accordance 
with that program; 

(2) As a fiduciary responsible for ad-
ministering Federal funds, if the insti-
tution is permitted to request funds 
under a Title IV, HEA program ad-
vance payment method, the institution 
will time its requests for funds under 
the program to meet the institution’s 
immediate Title IV, HEA program 
needs; 

(3) It will not request from or charge 
any student a fee for processing or han-
dling any application, form, or data re-
quired to determine a student’s eligi-
bility for, and amount of, Title IV, 
HEA program assistance; 

(4) It will establish and maintain 
such administrative and fiscal proce-
dures and records as may be necessary 
to ensure proper and efficient adminis-
tration of funds received from the Sec-
retary or from students under the Title 
IV, HEA programs, together with as-
surances that the institution will pro-
vide, upon request and in a timely 
manner, information relating to the 
administrative capability and financial 
responsibility of the institution to— 

(i) The Secretary; 
(ii) A guaranty agency, as defined in 

34 CFR part 682, that guarantees loans 
made under the Federal Stafford Loan 
and Federal PLUS programs for at-
tendance at the institution or any of 
the institution’s branch campuses or 
other locations; 

(iii) The nationally recognized ac-
crediting agency that accredits or 
preaccredits the institution or any of 

the institution’s branch campuses, 
other locations, or educational pro-
grams; 

(iv) The State agency that legally au-
thorizes the institution and any branch 
campus or other location of the insti-
tution to provide postsecondary edu-
cation; and 

(v) In the case of a public postsec-
ondary vocational educational institu-
tion that is approved by a State agency 
recognized for the approval of public 
postsecondary vocational education, 
that State agency; 

(5) It will comply with the provisions 
of § 668.15 relating to factors of finan-
cial responsibility; 

(6) It will comply with the provisions 
of § 668.16 relating to standards of ad-
ministrative capability; 

(7) It will submit reports to the Sec-
retary and, in the case of an institu-
tion participating in the Federal Staf-
ford Loan, Federal PLUS, or the Fed-
eral Perkins Loan Program, to holders 
of loans made to the institution’s stu-
dents under that program at such 
times and containing such information 
as the Secretary may reasonably re-
quire to carry out the purpose of the 
Title IV, HEA programs; 

(8) It will not provide any statement 
to any student or certification to any 
lender in the case of an FFEL Program 
loan, or origination record to the Sec-
retary in the case of a Direct Loan Pro-
gram loan that qualifies the student or 
parent for a loan or loans in excess of 
the amount that the student or parent 
is eligible to borrow in accordance with 
sections 425(a), 428(a)(2), 428(b)(1)(A) 
and (B), 428B, 428H, and 455(a) of the 
HEA; 

(9) It will comply with the require-
ments of subpart D of this part con-
cerning institutional and financial as-
sistance information for students and 
prospective students; 

(10) In the case of an institution that 
advertises job placement rates as a 
means of attracting students to enroll 
in the institution, it will make avail-
able to prospective students, at or be-
fore the time that those students apply 
for enrollment— 

(i) The most recent available data 
concerning employment statistics, 
graduation statistics, and any other in-
formation necessary to substantiate 
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the truthfulness of the advertisements; 
and 

(ii) Relevant State licensing require-
ments of the State in which the insti-
tution is located for any job for which 
an educational program offered by the 
institution is designed to prepare those 
prospective students; 

(11) In the case of an institution par-
ticipating in the FFEL program, the 
institution will inform all eligible bor-
rowers, as defined in 34 CFR part 682, 
enrolled in the institution about the 
availability and eligibility of those 
borrowers for State grant assistance 
from the State in which the institution 
is located, and will inform borrowers 
from another State of the source of fur-
ther information concerning State 
grant assistance from that State; 

(12) It will provide the certifications 
described in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion; 

(13) In the case of an institution 
whose students receive financial assist-
ance pursuant to section 484(d) of the 
HEA, the institution will make avail-
able to those students a program prov-
en successful in assisting students in 
obtaining the recognized equivalent of 
a high school diploma; 

(14) It will not deny any form of Fed-
eral financial aid to any eligible stu-
dent solely on the grounds that the 
student is participating in a program 
of study abroad approved for credit by 
the institution; 

(15)(i) Except as provided under para-
graph (b)(15)(ii) of this section, the in-
stitution will use a default manage-
ment plan approved by the Secretary 
with regard to its administration of 
the FFEL or Direct Loan programs, or 
both for at least the first two years of 
its participation in those programs, if 
the institution— 

(A) Is participating in the FFEL or 
Direct Loan programs for the first 
time; or 

(B) Is an institution that has under-
gone a change of ownership that re-
sults in a change in control and is par-
ticipating in the FFEL or Direct Loan 
programs. 

(ii) The institution does not have to 
use an approved default management 
plan if— 

(A) The institution, including its 
main campus and any branch campus, 

does not have a cohort default rate in 
excess of 10 percent; and 

(B) The owner of the institution does 
not own and has not owned any other 
institution that had a cohort default 
rate in excess of 10 percent while that 
owner owned the institution. 

(16) For a proprietary institution, the 
institution will derive at least 10 per-
cent of its revenues for each fiscal year 
from sources other than Title IV, HEA 
program funds, as provided in § 668.28(a) 
and (b), or be subject to sanctions de-
scribed in § 668.28(c); 

(17) The Secretary, guaranty agencies 
and lenders as defined in 34 CFR part 
682, nationally recognized accrediting 
agencies, the Secretary of Veterans Af-
fairs, State agencies recognized under 
34 CFR part 603 for the approval of pub-
lic postsecondary vocational edu-
cation, and State agencies that legally 
authorize institutions and branch cam-
puses or other locations of institutions 
to provide postsecondary education, 
have the authority to share with each 
other any information pertaining to 
the institution’s eligibility for or par-
ticipation in the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams or any information on fraud and 
abuse; 

(18) It will not knowingly— 
(i) Employ in a capacity that in-

volves the administration of the Title 
IV, HEA programs or the receipt of 
funds under those programs, an indi-
vidual who has been convicted of, or 
has pled nolo contendere or guilty to, a 
crime involving the acquisition, use, or 
expenditure of Federal, State, or local 
government funds, or has been admin-
istratively or judicially determined to 
have committed fraud or any other ma-
terial violation of law involving Fed-
eral, State, or local government funds; 

(ii) Contract with an institution or 
third-party servicer that has been ter-
minated under section 432 of the HEA 
for a reason involving the acquisition, 
use, or expenditure of Federal, State, 
or local government funds, or that has 
been administratively or judicially de-
termined to have committed fraud or 
any other material violation of law in-
volving Federal, State, or local govern-
ment funds; or 

(iii) Contract with or employ any in-
dividual, agency, or organization that 
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has been, or whose officers or employ-
ees have been— 

(A) Convicted of, or pled nolo 
contendere or guilty to, a crime involv-
ing the acquisition, use, or expenditure 
of Federal, State, or local government 
funds; or 

(B) Administratively or judicially de-
termined to have committed fraud or 
any other material violation of law in-
volving Federal, State, or local govern-
ment funds; 

(19) It will complete, in a timely 
manner and to the satisfaction of the 
Secretary, surveys conducted as a part 
of the Integrated Postsecondary Edu-
cation Data System (IPEDS) or any 
other Federal collection effort, as des-
ignated by the Secretary, regarding 
data on postsecondary institutions; 

(20) In the case of an institution that 
is co-educational and has an intercolle-
giate athletic program, it will comply 
with the provisions of § 668.48; 

(21) It will not impose any penalty, 
including, but not limited to, the as-
sessment of late fees, the denial of ac-
cess to classes, libraries, or other insti-
tutional facilities, or the requirement 
that the student borrow additional 
funds for which interest or other 
charges are assessed, on any student 
because of the student’s inability to 
meet his or her financial obligations to 
the institution as a result of the de-
layed disbursement of the proceeds of a 
Title IV, HEA program loan due to 
compliance with statutory and regu-
latory requirements of or applicable to 
the Title IV, HEA programs, or delays 
attributable to the institution; 

(22)(i) It will not provide any com-
mission, bonus, or other incentive pay-
ment based in any part, directly or in-
directly, upon success in securing en-
rollments or the award of financial aid, 
to any person or entity who is engaged 
in any student recruitment or admis-
sion activity, or in making decisions 
regarding the award of title IV, HEA 
program funds. 

(A) The restrictions in paragraph 
(b)(22) of this section do not apply to 
the recruitment of foreign students re-
siding in foreign countries who are not 
eligible to receive Federal student as-
sistance. 

(B) For the purpose of paragraph 
(b)(22) of this section, an employee who 

receives multiple adjustments to com-
pensation in a calendar year and is en-
gaged in any student enrollment or ad-
mission activity or in making deci-
sions regarding the award of title IV, 
HEA program funds is considered to 
have received such adjustments based 
upon success in securing enrollments 
or the award of financial aid if those 
adjustments create compensation that 
is based in any part, directly or indi-
rectly, upon success in securing enroll-
ments or the award of financial aid. 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(b)(22)(i) of this section, eligible insti-
tutions, organizations that are con-
tractors to eligible institutions, and 
other entities may make— 

(A) Merit-based adjustments to em-
ployee compensation provided that 
such adjustments are not based in any 
part, directly or indirectly, upon suc-
cess in securing enrollments or the 
award of financial aid; and 

(B) Profit-sharing payments so long 
as such payments are not provided to 
any person or entity engaged in stu-
dent recruitment or admission activity 
or in making decisions regarding the 
award of title IV, HEA program funds. 

(iii) As used in paragraph (b)(22) of 
this section, 

(A) Commission, bonus, or other incen-
tive payment means a sum of money or 
something of value, other than a fixed 
salary or wages, paid to or given to a 
person or an entity for services ren-
dered. 

(B) Securing enrollments or the award 
of financial aid means activities that a 
person or entity engages in at any 
point in time through completion of an 
educational program for the purpose of 
the admission or matriculation of stu-
dents for any period of time or the 
award of financial aid to students. 

(1) These activities include contact 
in any form with a prospective student, 
such as, but not limited to—contact 
through preadmission or advising ac-
tivities, scheduling an appointment to 
visit the enrollment office or any other 
office of the institution, attendance at 
such an appointment, or involvement 
in a prospective student’s signing of an 
enrollment agreement or financial aid 
application. 

(2) These activities do not include 
making a payment to a third party for 
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the provision of student contact infor-
mation for prospective students pro-
vided that such payment is not based 
on— 

(i) Any additional conduct or action 
by the third party or the prospective 
students, such as participation in 
preadmission or advising activities, 
scheduling an appointment to visit the 
enrollment office or any other office of 
the institution or attendance at such 
an appointment, or the signing, or 
being involved in the signing, of a pro-
spective student’s enrollment agree-
ment or financial aid application; or 

(ii) The number of students (cal-
culated at any point in time of an edu-
cational program) who apply for enroll-
ment, are awarded financial aid, or are 
enrolled for any period of time, includ-
ing through completion of an edu-
cational program. 

(C) Entity or person engaged in any 
student recruitment or admission activity 
or in making decisions about the award of 
financial aid means— 

(1) With respect to an entity engaged 
in any student recruitment or admis-
sion activity or in making decisions 
about the award of financial aid, any 
institution or organization that under-
takes the recruiting or the admitting 
of students or that makes decisions 
about and awards title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds; and 

(2) With respect to a person engaged 
in any student recruitment or admis-
sion activity or in making decisions 
about the award of financial aid, any 
employee who undertakes recruiting or 
admitting of students or who makes 
decisions about and awards title IV, 
HEA program funds, and any higher 
level employee with responsibility for 
recruitment or admission of students, 
or making decisions about awarding 
title IV, HEA program funds. 

(D) Enrollment means the admission 
or matriculation of a student into an 
eligible institution. 

(23) It will meet the requirements es-
tablished pursuant to part H of Title 
IV of the HEA by the Secretary and na-
tionally recognized accrediting agen-
cies; 

(24) It will comply with the require-
ments of § 668.22; 

(25) It is liable for all— 

(i) Improperly spent or unspent funds 
received under the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams, including any funds adminis-
tered by a third-party servicer; and 

(ii) Returns of title IV, HEA program 
funds that the institution or its 
servicer may be required to make; 

(26) If the stated objectives of an edu-
cational program of the institution are 
to prepare a student for gainful em-
ployment in a recognized occupation, 
the institution will— 

(i) Demonstrate a reasonable rela-
tionship between the length of the pro-
gram and entry level requirements for 
the recognized occupation for which 
the program prepares the student. The 
Secretary considers the relationship to 
be reasonable if the number of clock 
hours provided in the program does not 
exceed by more than 50 percent the 
minimum number of clock hours re-
quired for training in the recognized 
occupation for which the program pre-
pares the student, as established by the 
State in which the program is offered, 
if the State has established such a re-
quirement, or as established by any 
Federal agency; and 

(ii) Establish the need for the train-
ing for the student to obtain employ-
ment in the recognized occupation for 
which the program prepares the stu-
dent. 

(27) In the case of an institution par-
ticipating in a Title IV, HEA loan pro-
gram, the institution— 

(i) Will develop, publish, administer, 
and enforce a code of conduct with re-
spect to loans made, insured or guaran-
teed under the Title IV, HEA loan pro-
grams in accordance with 34 CFR 
601.21; and 

(ii) Must inform its officers, employ-
ees, and agents with responsibilities 
with respect to loans made, insured or 
guaranteed under the Title IV, HEA 
loan programs annually of the provi-
sions of the code required under para-
graph (b)(27) of this section; 

(28) For any year in which the insti-
tution has a preferred lender arrange-
ment (as defined in 34 CFR 601.2(b)), it 
will at least annually compile, main-
tain, and make available for students 
attending the institution, and the fam-
ilies of such students, a list in print or 
other medium, of the specific lenders 
for loans made, insured, or guaranteed 
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under title IV of the HEA or private 
education loans that the institution 
recommends, promotes, or endorses in 
accordance with such preferred lender 
arrangement. In making such a list, 
the institution must comply with the 
requirements in 34 CFR 682.212(h) and 
34 CFR 601.10; 

(29)(i) It will, upon the request of an 
enrolled or admitted student who is an 
applicant for a private education loan 
(as defined in 34 CFR 601.2(b)), provide 
to the applicant the self-certification 
form required under 34 CFR 601.11(d) 
and the information required to com-
plete the form, to the extent the insti-
tution possesses such information, in-
cluding— 

(A) The applicant’s cost of attend-
ance at the institution, as determined 
by the institution under part F of title 
IV of the HEA; 

(B) The applicant’s estimated finan-
cial assistance, including amounts of 
financial assistance used to replace the 
expected family contribution as deter-
mined by the institution in accordance 
with title IV, for students who have 
completed the Free Application for 
Federal Student Aid; and 

(C) The difference between the 
amounts under paragraphs (b)(29)(i)(A) 
and (29)(i)(B) of this section, as applica-
ble. 

(ii) It will, upon the request of the 
applicant, discuss with the applicant 
the availability of Federal, State, and 
institutional student financial aid; 

(30) The institution— 
(i) Has developed and implemented 

written plans to effectively combat the 
unauthorized distribution of copy-
righted material by users of the insti-
tution’s network, without unduly 
interfering with educational and re-
search use of the network, that in-
clude— 

(A) The use of one or more tech-
nology-based deterrents; 

(B) Mechanisms for educating and in-
forming its community about appro-
priate versus inappropriate use of copy-
righted material, including that de-
scribed in § 668.43(a)(10); 

(C) Procedures for handling unau-
thorized distribution of copyrighted 
material, including disciplinary proce-
dures; and 

(D) Procedures for periodically re-
viewing the effectiveness of the plans 
to combat the unauthorized distribu-
tion of copyrighted materials by users 
of the institution’s network using rel-
evant assessment criteria. No par-
ticular technology measures are fa-
vored or required for inclusion in an in-
stitution’s plans, and each institution 
retains the authority to determine 
what its particular plans for compli-
ance with paragraph (b)(30) of this sec-
tion will be, including those that pro-
hibit content monitoring; and 

(ii) Will, in consultation with the 
chief technology officer or other des-
ignated officer of the institution— 

(A) Periodically review the legal al-
ternatives for downloading or other-
wise acquiring copyrighted material; 

(B) Make available the results of the 
review in paragraph (b)(30)(ii)(A) of 
this section to its students through a 
Web site or other means; and 

(C) To the extent practicable, offer 
legal alternatives for downloading or 
otherwise acquiring copyrighted mate-
rial, as determined by the institution; 
and 

(31) The institution will submit a 
teach-out plan to its accrediting agen-
cy in compliance with 34 CFR 602.24(c), 
and the standards of the institution’s 
accrediting agency upon the occur-
rence of any of the following events: 

(i) The Secretary initiates the limi-
tation, suspension, or termination of 
the participation of an institution in 
any Title IV, HEA program under 34 
CFR 600.41 or subpart G of this part or 
initiates an emergency action under 
§ 668.83. 

(ii) The institution’s accrediting 
agency acts to withdraw, terminate, or 
suspend the accreditation or 
preaccreditation of the institution. 

(iii) The institution’s State licensing 
or authorizing agency revokes the in-
stitution’s license or legal authoriza-
tion to provide an educational pro-
gram. 

(iv) The institution intends to close a 
location that provides 100 percent of at 
least one program. 

(v) The institution otherwise intends 
to cease operations. 

(c) In order to participate in any 
Title IV, HEA program (other than the 
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LEAP and NEISP programs), the insti-
tution must certify that it— 

(1) Has in operation a drug abuse pre-
vention program that the institution 
has determined to be accessible to any 
officer, employee, or student at the in-
stitution; and 

(2)(i) Has established a campus secu-
rity policy in accordance with section 
485(f) of the HEA; and 

(ii) Has complied with the disclosure 
requirements of § 668.47 as required by 
section 485(f) of the HEA. 

(d)(1) The institution, if located in a 
State to which section 4(b) of the Na-
tional Voter Registration Act (42 
U.S.C. 1973gg–2(b)) does not apply, will 
make a good faith effort to distribute a 
mail voter registration form, requested 
and received from the State, to each 
student enrolled in a degree or certifi-
cate program and physically in attend-
ance at the institution, and to make 
those forms widely available to stu-
dents at the institution. 

(2) The institution must request the 
forms from the State 120 days prior to 
the deadline for registering to vote 
within the State. If an institution has 
not received a sufficient quantity of 
forms to fulfill this section from the 
State within 60 days prior to the dead-
line for registering to vote in the 
State, the institution is not liable for 
not meeting the requirements of this 
section during that election year. 

(3) This paragraph applies to elec-
tions as defined in section 301(1) of the 
Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971 
(2 U.S.C. 431(1)), and includes the elec-
tion for Governor or other chief execu-
tive within such State. 

(e)(1) A program participation agree-
ment becomes effective on the date 
that the Secretary signs the agree-
ment. 

(2) A new program participation 
agreement supersedes any prior pro-
gram participation agreement between 
the Secretary and the institution. 

(f)(1) Except as provided in para-
graphs (g) and (h) of this section, the 
Secretary terminates a program par-
ticipation agreement through the pro-
ceedings in subpart G of this part. 

(2) An institution may terminate a 
program participation agreement. 

(3) If the Secretary or the institution 
terminates a program participation 

agreement under paragraph (f) of this 
section, the Secretary establishes the 
termination date. 

(g) An institution’s program partici-
pation agreement automatically ex-
pires on the date that— 

(1) The institution changes ownership 
that results in a change in control as 
determined by the Secretary under 34 
CFR part 600; or 

(2) The institution’s participation 
ends under the provisions of § 668.26(a) 
(1), (2), (4), or (7). 

(h) An institution’s program partici-
pation agreement no longer applies to 
or covers a location of the institution 
as of the date on which that location 
ceases to be a part of the participating 
institution. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–0022) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1085, 1088, 1091, 1092, 
1094, 1099a-3, 1099c, and 1141) 

[59 FR 22425, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 63 FR 40623, July 29, 
1998; 64 FR 58617, Oct. 29, 1999; 64 FR 59038, 
Nov. 1, 1999; 65 FR 38729, June 22, 2000; 65 FR 
65637, Nov. 1, 2000; 67 FR 67072, Nov. 1, 2002; 73 
FR 35492, June 23, 2008; 74 FR 55648, Oct. 28, 
2009; 74 FR 55934, Oct. 29, 2009; 76 FR 66950, 
Oct. 29, 2010; 76 FR 20536, Apr. 13, 2011] 

§ 668.15 Factors of financial responsi-
bility. 

(a) General. To begin and to continue 
to participate in any Title IV, HEA 
program, an institution must dem-
onstrate to the Secretary that the in-
stitution is financially responsible 
under the requirements established in 
this section. 

(b) General standards of financial re-
sponsibility. In general, the Secretary 
considers an institution to be finan-
cially responsible only if it— 

(1) Is providing the services described 
in its official publications and state-
ments; 

(2) Is providing the administrative re-
sources necessary to comply with the 
requirements of this subpart; 

(3) Is meeting all of its financial obli-
gations, including but not limited to— 

(i) Refunds that it is required to 
make; and 

(ii) Repayments to the Secretary for 
liabilities and debts incurred in pro-
grams administered by the Secretary; 
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(4) Is current in its debt payments. 
The institution is not considered cur-
rent in its debt payments if— 

(i) The institution is in violation of 
any existing loan agreement at its fis-
cal year end, as disclosed in a note to 
its audited financial statement; or 

(ii) the institution fails to make a 
payment in accordance with existing 
debt obligations for more than 120 
days, and at least one creditor has filed 
suit to recover those funds; 

(5) Except as provided in paragraph 
(d) of this section, in accordance with 
procedures established by the Sec-
retary, submits to the Secretary an ir-
revocable letter of credit, acceptable 
and payable to the Secretary equal to 
25 percent of the total dollar amount of 
Title IV, HEA program refunds paid by 
the institution in the previous fiscal 
year; 

(6) Has not had, as part of the audit 
report for the institution’s most re-
cently completed fiscal year— 

(i) A statement by the accountant ex-
pressing substantial doubt about the 
institution’s ability to continue as a 
going concern; or 

(ii) A disclaimed or adverse opinion 
by the accountant; 

(7) For a for-profit institution— 
(i)(A) Demonstrates at the end of its 

latest fiscal year, an acid test ratio of 
at least 1:1. For purposes of this sec-
tion, the acid test ratio shall be cal-
culated by adding cash and cash 
equivalents to current accounts receiv-
able and dividing the sum by total cur-
rent liabilities. The calculation of the 
acid test ratio shall exclude all unse-
cured or uncollateralized related party 
receivables; 

(B) Has not had operating losses in 
either or both of its two latest fiscal 
years that in sum result in a decrease 
in tangible net worth in excess of 10 
percent of the institution’s tangible 
net worth at the beginning of the first 
year of the two-year period. The Sec-
retary may calculate an operating loss 
for an institution by excluding from 
net income: extraordinary gains or 
losses; income or losses from discon-
tinued operations; prior period adjust-
ment; and, the cumulative effect of 
changes in accounting principle. For 
purposes of this section, the calcula-
tion of tangible net worth shall exclude 

all assets defined as intangible in ac-
cordance with generally accepted ac-
counting principles; and 

(C) Had, for its latest fiscal year, a 
positive tangible net worth. In apply-
ing this standard, a positive tangible 
net worth occurs when the institution’s 
tangible assets exceed its liabilities. 
The calculation of tangible net worth 
shall exclude all assets classified as in-
tangible in accordance with the gen-
erally accepted accounting principles; 
or 

(ii) Demonstrates to the satisfaction 
of the Secretary that it has currently 
issued and outstanding debt obliga-
tions that are (without insurance, 
guarantee, or credit enhancement) list-
ed at or above the second highest rat-
ing level of credit quality given by a 
nationally recognized statistical rating 
organization; 

(8) For a nonprofit institution— 
(i)(A) Prepares a classified statement 

of financial position in accordance 
with generally accepted accounting 
principles or provides the required in-
formation in notes to the audited fi-
nancial statements; 

(B) Demonstrates at the end of its 
latest fiscal year, an acid test ratio of 
at least 1:1. For purposes of this sec-
tion, the acid test ratio shall be cal-
culated by adding cash and cash 
equivalents to current accounts receiv-
able and dividing the sum by total cur-
rent liabilities. The calculation of the 
acid test ratio shall exclude all unse-
cured or uncollateralized related party 
receivables. 

(C)(1) Has, at the end of its latest fis-
cal year, a positive unrestricted cur-
rent fund balance or positive unre-
stricted net assets. In calculating the 
unrestricted current fund balance or 
the unrestricted net assets for an insti-
tution, the Secretary may include 
funds that are temporarily restricted 
in use by the institution’s governing 
body that can be transferred to the 
current unrestricted fund or added to 
net unrestricted assets at the discre-
tion of the governing body; or 

(2) Has not had, an excess of current 
fund expenditures over current fund 
revenues over both of its 2 latest fiscal 
years that results in a decrease exceed-
ing 10 percent in either the unre-
stricted current fund balance or the 
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unrestricted net assets at the begin-
ning of the first year of the 2-year pe-
riod. The Secretary may exclude from 
net changes in fund balances for the 
operating loss calculation: Extraor-
dinary gains or losses; income or losses 
from discontinued operations; prior pe-
riod adjustment; and the cumulative 
effect of changes in accounting prin-
ciple. In calculating the institution’s 
unrestricted current fund balance or 
the unrestricted net assets, the Sec-
retary may include funds that are tem-
porarily restricted in use by the insti-
tution’s governing body that can be 
transferred to the current unrestricted 
fund or added to net unrestricted as-
sets at the discretion of the governing 
body; or 

(ii) Demonstrates to the satisfaction 
of the Secretary that it has currently 
issued and outstanding debt obliga-
tions which are (without insurance, 
guarantee, or credit enhancement) list-
ed at or above the second highest rat-
ing level of credit quality given by a 
nationally recognized statistical rating 
organization. 

(9) For a public institution— 
(i) Has its liabilities backed by the 

full faith and credit of a State, or by an 
equivalent governmental entity; 

(ii) Has a positive current unre-
stricted fund balance if reporting under 
the Single Audit Act; 

(iii) Has a positive unrestricted cur-
rent fund in the State’s Higher Edu-
cation Fund, as presented in the gen-
eral purpose financial statements; 

(iv) Submits to the Secretary, a 
statement from the State Auditor Gen-
eral that the institution has, during 
the past year, met all of its financial 
obligations, and that the institution 
continues to have sufficient resources 
to meet all of its financial obligations; 
or 

(v) Demonstrates to the satisfaction 
of the Secretary that it has currently 
issued and outstanding debt obliga-
tions which are (without insurance, 
guarantee, or credit enhancement) list-
ed at or above the second highest rat-
ing level of credit quality given by a 
nationally recognized statistical rating 
organization. 

(c) Past performance of an institution 
or persons affiliated with an institution. 

An institution is not financially re-
sponsible if— 

(1) A person who exercises substan-
tial control over the institution or any 
member or members of the person’s 
family alone or together— 

(i)(A) Exercises or exercised substan-
tial control over another institution or 
a third-party servicer that owes a li-
ability for a violation of a Title IV, 
HEA program requirement; or 

(B) Owes a liability for a violation of 
a Title IV, HEA program requirement; 
and 

(ii) That person, family member, in-
stitution, or servicer does not dem-
onstrate that the liability is being re-
paid in accordance with an agreement 
with the Secretary; or 

(2) The institution has— 
(i) Been limited, suspended, termi-

nated, or entered into a settlement 
agreement to resolve a limitation, sus-
pension, or termination action initi-
ated by the Secretary or a guaranty 
agency (as defined in 34 CFR part 682) 
within the preceding five years; 

(ii) Had— 
(A) An audit finding, during its two 

most recent audits of its conduct of the 
Title IV, HEA programs, that resulted 
in the institution’s being required to 
repay an amount greater than five per-
cent of the funds that the institution 
received under the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams for any award year covered by 
the audit; or 

(B) A program review finding, during 
its two most recent program reviews, 
of its conduct of the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams that resulted in the institution’s 
being required to repay an amount 
greater than five percent of the funds 
that the institution received under the 
Title IV, HEA programs for any award 
year covered by the program review; 

(iii) Been cited during the preceding 
five years for failure to submit accept-
able audit reports required under this 
part or individual Title IV, HEA pro-
gram regulations in a timely fashion; 
or 

(iv) Failed to resolve satisfactorily 
any compliance problems identified in 
program review or audit reports based 
upon a final decision of the Secretary 
issued pursuant to subpart G or sub-
part H of this part. 
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(d) Exceptions to the general standards 
of financial responsibility. (1)(i) An insti-
tution is not required to meet the 
standard in paragraph (b)(5) of this sec-
tion if the Secretary determines that 
the institution— 

(A)(1) Is located in, and is legally au-
thorized to operate within, a State 
that has a tuition recovery fund that is 
acceptable to the Secretary and en-
sures that the institution is able to pay 
all required refunds; and 

(2) Contributes to that tuition recov-
ery fund. 

(B) Has its liabilities backed by the 
full faith and credit of the State, or by 
an equivalent governmental entity; or 

(C) As determined under paragraph 
(g) of this section, demonstrates, to the 
satisfaction of the Secretary, that for 
each of the institution’s two most re-
cently completed fiscal years, it has 
made timely refunds to students in ac-
cordance with § 668.22(j), and that it has 
met or exceeded all of the financial re-
sponsibility standards in this section 
that were in effect for the cor-
responding periods during the two-year 
period. 

(ii) In evaluating an application to 
approve a State tuition recovery fund 
to exempt its participating schools 
from the Federal cash reserve require-
ments, the Secretary will consider the 
extent to which the State tuition re-
covery fund: 

(A) Provides refunds to both in-state 
and out-of-state students; 

(B) Allocates all refunds in accord-
ance with the order delineated in 
§ 668.22(i); and 

(C) Provides a reliable mechanism for 
the State to replenish the fund should 
any claims arise that deplete the funds 
assets. 

(2) The Secretary considers an insti-
tution to be financially responsible, 
even if the institution is not otherwise 
financially responsible under para-
graphs (b)(1) through (4) and (b)(6) 
through (9) of this section, if the insti-
tution— 

(i) Submits to the Secretary an irrev-
ocable letter of credit that is accept-
able and payable to the Secretary 
equal to not less than one-half of the 
Title IV, HEA program funds received 
by the institution during the last com-

plete award year for which figures are 
available; or 

(ii) Establishes to the satisfaction of 
the Secretary, with the support of a fi-
nancial statement submitted in accord-
ance with paragraph (e) of this section, 
that the institution has sufficient re-
sources to ensure against its precipi-
tous closure, including the ability to 
meet all of its financial obligations (in-
cluding refunds of institutional charges 
and repayments to the Secretary for li-
abilities and debts incurred in pro-
grams administered by the Secretary). 
The Secretary considers the institution 
to have sufficient resources to ensure 
against precipitous closure only if— 

(A) The institution formerly dem-
onstrated financial responsibility 
under the standards of financial re-
sponsibility in its preceding audited fi-
nancial statement (or, if no prior au-
dited financial statement was re-
quested by the Secretary, dem-
onstrates in conjunction with its cur-
rent audit that it would have satisfied 
this requirement), and that its most re-
cent audited financial statement indi-
cates that— 

(1) All taxes owed by the institution 
are current; 

(2) The institution’s net income, or a 
change in total net assets, before ex-
traordinary items and discontinued op-
erations, has not decreased by more 
than 10 percent from the prior fiscal 
year, unless the institution dem-
onstrates that the decreased net in-
come shown on the current financial 
statement is a result of downsizing 
pursuant to a management-approved 
business plan; 

(3) Loans and other advances to re-
lated parties have not increased from 
the prior fiscal year unless such in-
creases were secured and 
collateralized, and do not exceed 10 
percent of the prior fiscal year’s work-
ing capital of the institution; 

(4) The equity of a for-profit institu-
tion, or the total net assets of a non- 
profit institution, have not decreased 
by more than 10 percent of the prior 
year’s total equity; 

(5) Compensation for owners or other 
related parties (including bonuses, 
fringe benefits, employee stock option 
allowances, 401k contributions, de-
ferred compensation allowances) has 
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not increased from the prior year at a 
rate higher than for all other employ-
ees; 

(6) The institution has not materially 
leveraged its assets or income by be-
coming a guarantor on any new loan or 
obligation on behalf of any related 
party; 

(7) All obligations owed to the insti-
tution by related parties are current, 
and that the institution has demanded 
and is receiving payment of all funds 
owed from related parties that are pay-
able upon demand. For purposes of this 
section, a person does not become a re-
lated party by attending an institution 
as a student; 

(B) There have been no material find-
ings in the institution’s latest compli-
ance audit of its administration of the 
Title IV HEA programs; and 

(C) There are no pending administra-
tive or legal actions being taken 
against the institution by the Sec-
retary, any other Federal agency, the 
institution’s nationally recognized ac-
crediting agency, or any State entity. 

(3) An institution is not required to 
meet the acid test ratio in paragraph 
(b)(7)(i)(A) or (b)(8)(i)(B) of this section 
if the institution is an institution that 
provides a 2-year or 4-year educational 
program for which the institution 
awards an associate or baccalaureate 
degree that demonstrates to the satis-
faction of the Secretary that— 

(i) There is no reasonable doubt as to 
its continued solvency and ability to 
deliver quality educational services; 

(ii) It is current in its payment of all 
current liabilities, including student 
refunds, repayments to the Secretary, 
payroll, and payment of trade creditors 
and withholding taxes; and 

(iii) It has substantial equity in insti-
tution-occupied facilities, the acquisi-
tion of which was the direct cause of 
its failure to meet the acid test ratio 
requirement. 

(4) The Secretary may determine an 
institution to be financially respon-
sible even if the institution is not oth-
erwise financially responsible under 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section if— 

(i) The institution notifies the Sec-
retary, in accordance with 34 CFR 
600.30, that the person referenced in 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section exer-

cises substantial control over the insti-
tution; and 

(ii)(A) The person repaid to the Sec-
retary a portion of the applicable li-
ability, and the portion repaid equals 
or exceeds the greater of— 

(1) The total percentage of the owner-
ship interest held in the institution or 
third-party servicer that owes the li-
ability by that person or any member 
or members of that person’s family, ei-
ther alone or in combination with one 
another; 

(2) The total percentage of the owner-
ship interest held in the institution or 
servicer that owes the liability that 
the person or any member or members 
of the person’s family, either alone or 
in combination with one another, rep-
resents or represented under a voting 
trust, power of attorney, proxy, or 
similar agreement; or 

(3) Twenty-five percent, if the person 
or any member of the person’s family 
is or was a member of the board of di-
rectors, chief executive officer, or 
other executive officer of the institu-
tion or servicer that owes the liability, 
or of an entity holding at least a 25 
percent ownership interest in the insti-
tution that owes the liability; 

(B) The applicable liability described 
in paragraph (c)(1) of this section is 
currently being repaid in accordance 
with a written agreement with the Sec-
retary; or 

(C) The institution demonstrates 
why— 

(1) The person who exercises substan-
tial control over the institution should 
nevertheless be considered to lack that 
control; or 

(2) The person who exercises substan-
tial control over the institution and 
each member of that person’s family 
nevertheless does not or did not exer-
cise substantial control over the insti-
tution or servicer that owes the liabil-
ity. 

(e) [Reserved] 
(f) Definitions and terms. For the pur-

poses of this section— 
(1)(i) An ‘‘ownership interest’’ is a 

share of the legal or beneficial owner-
ship or control of, or a right to share in 
the proceeds of the operation of, an in-
stitution, institution’s parent corpora-
tion, a third-party servicer, or a third- 
party servicer’s parent corporation. 
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(ii) The term ‘‘ownership interest’’ 
includes, but is not limited to— 

(A) An interest as tenant in common, 
joint tenant, or tenant by the 
entireties; 

(B) A partnership; and 
(C) An interest in a trust. 
(iii) The term ‘‘ownership interest’’ 

does not include any share of the own-
ership or control of, or any right to 
share in the proceeds of the operation 
of— 

(A) A mutual fund that is regularly 
and publicly traded; 

(B) An institutional investor; or 
(C) A profit-sharing plan, provided 

that all employees are covered by the 
plan; 

(2) The Secretary generally considers 
a person to exercise substantial control 
over an institution or third-party 
servicer, if the person— 

(i) Directly or indirectly holds at 
least a 25 percent ownership interest in 
the institution or servicer; 

(ii) Holds, together with other mem-
bers of his or her family, at least a 25 
percent ownership interest in the insti-
tution or servicer; 

(iii) Represents, either alone or to-
gether with other persons, under a vot-
ing trust, power of attorney, proxy, or 
similar agreement one or more persons 
who hold, either individually or in 
combination with the other persons 
represented or the person representing 
them, at least a 25 percent ownership 
in the institution or servicer; or 

(iv) Is a member of the board of di-
rectors, the chief executive officer, or 
other executive officer of— 

(A) The institution or servicer; or 
(B) An entity that holds at least a 25 

percent ownership interest in the insti-
tution or servicer; and 

(3) The Secretary considers a member 
of a person’s family to be a parent, sib-
ling, spouse, child, spouse’s parent or 
sibling, or sibling’s or child’s spouse. 

(g) Two-year performance requirement. 
(1) The Secretary considers an institu-
tion to have satisfied the requirements 
in paragraph (d)(1)(C) of this section if 
the independent certified public ac-
countant, or government auditor who 
conducted the institution’s compliance 
audits for the institution’s two most 
recently completed fiscal years, or the 
Secretary or a State or guaranty agen-

cy that conducted a review of the insti-
tution covering those fiscal years— 

(i)(A) For either of those fiscal years, 
did not find in the sample of student 
records audited or reviewed that the 
institution made late refunds to 5 per-
cent or more of the students in that 
sample. For purposes of determining 
the percentage of late refunds under 
this paragraph, the auditor or reviewer 
must include in the sample only those 
title IV, HEA program recipients who 
received or should have received a re-
fund under § 668.22; or 

(B) The Secretary considers the insti-
tution to have satisfied the conditions 
in paragraph (g)(1)(i)(A) of this section 
if the auditor or reviewer finds in the 
sample of student records audited or 
reviewed that the institution made 
only one late refund to a student in 
that sample; and 

(ii) For either of those fiscal years, 
did not note a material weakness or a 
reportable condition in the institu-
tion’s report on internal controls that 
is related to refunds. 

(2) If the Secretary or a State or 
guaranty agency finds during a review 
conducted of the institution that the 
institution no longer qualifies for an 
exemption under paragraph (d)(1)(C) of 
this section, the institution must— 

(i) Submit to the Secretary the irrev-
ocable letter of credit required in para-
graph (b)(5) of this section no later 
than 30 days after the Secretary or 
State or guaranty agency notifies the 
institution of that finding; and 

(ii) Notify the Secretary of the guar-
anty agency or State that conducted 
the review. 

(3) If the auditor who conducted the 
institution’s compliance audit finds 
that the institution no longer qualifies 
for an exemption under paragraph 
(d)(1)(C) of this section, the institution 
must submit to the Secretary the ir-
revocable letter of credit required in 
paragraph (b)(5) of this section no later 
than 30 days after the date the institu-
tion’s compliance audit must be sub-
mitted to the Secretary. 

(h) Foreign institutions. The Secretary 
makes a determination of the financial 
responsibility for a foreign institution 
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on the basis of financial statements 
submitted under § 668.23(h). 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1840–0537) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1094 and 1099c and Sec-
tion 4 of Pub. L. 95–452, 92 Stat. 1101–1109) 

[59 FR 22428, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 59 FR 61179, Nov. 29, 
1994; 60 FR 34431, June 30, 1995; 60 FR 42408, 
Aug. 15, 1995; 61 FR 29901, June 12, 1996; 61 FR 
60569, Nov. 29, 1996; 62 FR 27128, May 16, 1997; 
71 FR 45694, Aug. 9, 2006; 75 FR 67198, Nov. 1, 
2010] 

§ 668.16 Standards of administrative 
capability. 

To begin and to continue to partici-
pate in any Title IV, HEA program, an 
institution shall demonstrate to the 
Secretary that the institution is capa-
ble of adequately administering that 
program under each of the standards 
established in this section. The Sec-
retary considers an institution to have 
that administrative capability if the 
institution— 

(a) Administers the Title IV, HEA 
programs in accordance with all statu-
tory provisions of or applicable to Title 
IV of the HEA, all applicable regu-
latory provisions prescribed under that 
statutory authority, and all applicable 
special arrangements, agreements, and 
limitations entered into under the au-
thority of statutes applicable to Title 
IV of the HEA; 

(b)(1) Designates a capable individual 
to be responsible for administering all 
the Title IV, HEA programs in which it 
participates and for coordinating those 
programs with the institution’s other 
Federal and non-Federal programs of 
student financial assistance. The Sec-
retary considers an individual to be 
‘‘capable’’ under this paragraph if the 
individual is certified by the State in 
which the institution is located, if the 
State requires certification of financial 
aid administrators. The Secretary may 
consider other factors in determining 
whether an individual is capable, in-
cluding, but not limited to, the individ-
ual’s successful completion of Title IV, 
HEA program training provided or ap-
proved by the Secretary, and previous 
experience and documented success in 
administering the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams properly; 

(2) Uses an adequate number of quali-
fied persons to administer the Title IV, 
HEA programs in which the institution 
participates. The Secretary considers 
the following factors to determine 
whether an institution uses an ade-
quate number of qualified persons— 

(i) The number and types of programs 
in which the institution participates; 

(ii) The number of applications eval-
uated; 

(iii) The number of students who re-
ceive any student financial assistance 
at the institution and the amount of 
funds administered; 

(iv) The financial aid delivery system 
used by the institution; 

(v) The degree of office automation 
used by the institution in the adminis-
tration of the Title IV, HEA programs; 

(vi) The number and distribution of 
financial aid staff; and 

(vii) The use of third-party servicers 
to aid in the administration of the 
Title IV, HEA programs; 

(3) Communicates to the individual 
designated to be responsible for admin-
istering Title IV, HEA programs, all 
the information received by any insti-
tutional office that bears on a stu-
dent’s eligibility for Title IV, HEA pro-
gram assistance; and 

(4) Has written procedures for or 
written information indicating the re-
sponsibilities of the various offices 
with respect to the approval, disburse-
ment, and delivery of Title IV, HEA 
program assistance and the prepara-
tion and submission of reports to the 
Secretary; 

(c)(1) Administers Title IV, HEA pro-
grams with adequate checks and bal-
ances in its system of internal con-
trols; and 

(2) Divides the functions of author-
izing payments and disbursing or deliv-
ering funds so that no office has re-
sponsibility for both functions with re-
spect to any particular student aided 
under the programs. For example, the 
functions of authorizing payments and 
disbursing or delivering funds must be 
divided so that for any particular stu-
dent aided under the programs, the two 
functions are carried out by at least 
two organizationally independent indi-
viduals who are not members of the 
same family, as defined in § 668.15, or 
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who do not together exercise substan-
tial control, as defined in § 668.15, over 
the institution; 

(d)(1) Establishes and maintains 
records required under this part and 
the individual Title IV, HEA program 
regulations; and 

(2)(i) Reports annually to the Sec-
retary on any reasonable reimburse-
ments paid or provided by a private 
education lender or group of lenders as 
described under section 140(d) of the 
Truth in Lending Act (15 U.S.C. 1631(d)) 
to any employee who is employed in 
the financial aid office of the institu-
tion or who otherwise has responsibil-
ities with respect to education loans, 
including responsibilities involving the 
selection of lenders, or other financial 
aid of the institution, including— 

(A) The amount for each specific in-
stance of reasonable expenses paid or 
provided; 

(B) The name of the financial aid of-
ficial, other employee, or agent to 
whom the expenses were paid or pro-
vided; 

(C) The dates of the activity for 
which the expenses were paid or pro-
vided; and 

(D) A brief description of the activity 
for which the expenses were paid or 
provided. 

(ii) Expenses are considered to be 
reasonable if the expenses— 

(A) Meet the standards of and are 
paid in accordance with a State gov-
ernment reimbursement policy applica-
ble to the entity; or 

(B) Meet the standards of and are 
paid in accordance with the applicable 
Federal cost principles for reimburse-
ment, if no State policy that is applica-
ble to the entity exists. 

(iii) The policy must be consistently 
applied to an institution’s employees 
reimbursed under this paragraph; 

(e) For purposes of determining stu-
dent eligibility for assistance under a 
title IV, HEA program, establishes, 
publishes, and applies reasonable 
standards for measuring whether an 
otherwise eligible student is maintain-
ing satisfactory academic progress in 
his or her educational program. The 
Secretary considers an institution’s 
standards to be reasonable if the stand-
ards are in accordance with the provi-
sions specified in § 668.34. 

(f) Develops and applies an adequate 
system to identify and resolve discrep-
ancies in the information that the in-
stitution receives from different 
sources with respect to a student’s ap-
plication for financial aid under Title 
IV, HEA programs. In determining 
whether the institution’s system is 
adequate, the Secretary considers 
whether the institution obtains and re-
views— 

(1) All student aid applications, need 
analysis documents, Statements of 
Educational Purpose, Statements of 
Registration Status, and eligibility no-
tification documents presented by or 
on behalf of each applicant; 

(2) Any documents, including any 
copies of State and Federal income tax 
returns, that are normally collected by 
the institution to verify information 
received from the student or other 
sources; and 

(3) Any other information normally 
available to the institution regarding a 
student’s citizenship, previous edu-
cational experience, documentation of 
the student’s social security number, 
or other factors relating to the stu-
dent’s eligibility for funds under the 
Title IV, HEA programs; 

(g) Refers to the Office of Inspector 
General of the Department of Edu-
cation for investigation— 

(1) After conducting the review of an 
application provided for under para-
graph (f) of this section, any credible 
information indicating that an appli-
cant for Title IV, HEA program assist-
ance may have engaged in fraud or 
other criminal misconduct in connec-
tion with his or her application. The 
type of information that an institution 
must refer is that which is relevant to 
the eligibility of the applicant for Title 
IV, HEA program assistance, or the 
amount of the assistance. Examples of 
this type of information are— 

(i) False claims of independent stu-
dent status; 

(ii) False claims of citizenship; 
(iii) Use of false identities; 
(iv) Forgery of signatures or certifi-

cations; and 
(v) False statements of income; and 
(2) Any credible information indi-

cating that any employee, third-party 
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servicer, or other agent of the institu-
tion that acts in a capacity that in-
volves the administration of the Title 
IV, HEA programs, or the receipt of 
funds under those programs, may have 
engaged in fraud, misrepresentation, 
conversion or breach of fiduciary re-
sponsibility, or other illegal conduct 
involving the Title IV, HEA programs. 
The type of information that an insti-
tution must refer is that which is rel-
evant to the eligibility and funding of 
the institution and its students 
through the Title IV, HEA programs; 

(h) Provides adequate financial aid 
counseling to eligible students who 
apply for Title IV, HEA program assist-
ance. In determining whether an insti-
tution provides adequate counseling, 
the Secretary considers whether its 
counseling includes information re-
garding— 

(1) The source and amount of each 
type of aid offered; 

(2) The method by which aid is deter-
mined and disbursed, delivered, or ap-
plied to a student’s account; and 

(3) The rights and responsibilities of 
the student with respect to enrollment 
at the institution and receipt of finan-
cial aid. This information includes the 
institution’s refund policy, the require-
ments for the treatment of title IV, 
HEA program funds when a student 
withdraws under § 668.22, its standards 
of satisfactory progress, and other con-
ditions that may alter the student’s 
aid package; 

(i) Has provided all program and fis-
cal reports and financial statements re-
quired for compliance with the provi-
sions of this part and the individual 
program regulations in a timely man-
ner; 

(j) Shows no evidence of significant 
problems that affect, as determined by 
the Secretary, the institution’s ability 
to administer a Title IV, HEA program 
and that are identified in— 

(1) Reviews of the institution con-
ducted by the Secretary, the Depart-
ment of Education’s Office of Inspector 
General, nationally recognized accred-
iting agencies, guaranty agencies as 
defined in 34 CFR part 682, the State 
agency or official by whose authority 
the institution is legally authorized to 
provide postsecondary education, or 
any other law enforcement agency; or 

(2) Any findings made in any crimi-
nal, civil, or administrative pro-
ceeding; 

(k) Is not, and does not have any 
principal or affiliate of the institution 
(as those terms are defined in 34 CFR 
part 85) that is— 

(1) Debarred or suspended under Ex-
ecutive Order (E.O.) 12549 (3 CFR, 1986 
Comp., p. 189) or the Federal Acquisi-
tion Regulations (FAR), 48 CFR part 9, 
subpart 9.4; or 

(2) Engaging in any activity that is a 
cause under 34 CFR 85.305 or 85.405 for 
debarment or suspension under E.O. 
12549 (3 CFR, 1986 Comp., p. 189) or the 
FAR, 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4; 

(l) For an institution that seeks ini-
tial participation in a Title IV, HEA 
program, does not have more than 33 
percent of its undergraduate regular 
students withdraw from the institution 
during the institution’s latest com-
pleted award year. The institution 
must count all regular students who 
are enrolled during the latest com-
pleted award year, except those stu-
dents who, during that period— 

(1) Withdrew from, dropped out of, or 
were expelled from the institution; 

(2) Were entitled to and actually re-
ceived in a timely manner, a refund of 
100 percent of their tuition and fees; 

(m)(1) Has a cohort default rate— 
(i) That is less than 25 percent for 

each of the three most recent fiscal 
years during which rates have been 
issued, to the extent those rates are 
calculated under subpart M of this 
part; 

(ii) On or after 2014, that is less than 
30 percent for at least two of the three 
most recent fiscal years during which 
the Secretary has issued rates for the 
institution under subpart N of this 
part; and 

(iii) As defined in 34 CFR 674.5, on 
loans made under the Federal Perkins 
Loan Program to students for attend-
ance at that institution that does not 
exceed 15 percent. 

(2)(i) However, if the Secretary deter-
mines that an institution’s administra-
tive capability is impaired solely be-
cause the institution fails to comply 
with paragraph (m)(1) of this section, 
and the institution is not subject to a 
loss of eligibility under §§ 668.187(a) or 
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668.206(a), the Secretary allows the in-
stitution to continue to participate in 
the Title IV, HEA programs. In such a 
case, the Secretary may provisionally 
certify the institution in accordance 
with § 668.13(c) except as provided in 
paragraphs (m)(2)(ii), (m)(2)(iii), 
(m)(2)(iv), and (m)(2)(v) of this section. 

(ii) An institution that fails to meet 
the standard of administrative capa-
bility under paragraph (m)(1)(ii) based 
on two cohort default rates that are 
greater than or equal to 30 percent but 
less than or equal to 40 percent is not 
placed on provisional certification 
under paragraph (m)(2)(i) of this sec-
tion— 

(A) If it has timely filed a request for 
adjustment or appeal under §§ 668.209, 
668.210, or 668.212 with respect to the 
second such rate, and the request for 
adjustment or appeal is either pending 
or succeeds in reducing the rate below 
30 percent; or 

(B) If it has timely filed an appeal 
under §§ 668.213 or 668.214 after receiving 
the second such rate, and the appeal is 
either pending or successful. 

(iii) The institution may appeal the 
loss of full participation in a Title IV, 
HEA program under paragraph (m)(2)(i) 
of this section by submitting an erro-
neous data appeal in writing to the 
Secretary in accordance with and on 
the grounds specified in §§ 668.192 or 
668.211 as applicable; 

(iv) If you have 30 or fewer borrowers 
in the three most recent cohorts of bor-
rowers used to calculate your cohort 
default rate under subpart N of this 
part, we not provisionally certify you 
solely based on cohort default rates; 

(v) If a rate that would otherwise po-
tentially subject you to provisional 
certification under paragraph (m)(1)(ii) 
and (m)(2)(i) of this section is cal-
culated as an average rate, we will not 
provisionally certify you solely based 
on cohort default rates; 

(n) Does not otherwise appear to lack 
the ability to administer the Title IV, 
HEA programs competently; 

(o) Participates in the electronic 
processes that the Secretary— 

(1) Provides at no substantial charge 
to the institution; and 

(2) Identifies through a notice pub-
lished in the FEDERAL REGISTER; and 

(p) Develops and follows procedures 
to evaluate the validity of a student’s 
high school completion if the institu-
tion or the Secretary has reason to be-
lieve that the high school diploma is 
not valid or was not obtained from an 
entity that provides secondary school 
education. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–0022) 

(Authority:20 U.S.C. 1082, 1085, 1092, 1094, and 
1099c) 

[59 FR 22431, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 59 FR 61180, Nov. 29, 
1994; 60 FR 34431, June 30, 1995; 60 FR 42408, 
Aug. 15, 1995; 61 FR 60603, Nov. 29, 1996; 62 FR 
27128, May 16, 1997; 63 FR 40624, July 29, 1998; 
64 FR 59038, Nov. 1, 1999; 65 FR 65637, Nov. 1, 
2000; 74 FR 55648, Oct. 28, 2009; 75 FR 66951, 
Oct. 29, 2010] 

§ 668.17 [Reserved] 

§ 668.18 Readmission requirements for 
servicemembers. 

(a) General. (1) An institution may 
not deny readmission to a person who 
is a member of, applies to be a member 
of, performs, has performed, applies to 
perform, or has an obligation to per-
form, service in the uniformed services 
on the basis of that membership, appli-
cation for membership, performance of 
service, application for service, or obli-
gation to perform service. 

(2)(i) An institution must promptly 
readmit to the institution a person de-
scribed in paragraph (a)(1) of this sec-
tion with the same academic status as 
the student had when the student last 
attended the institution or was last ad-
mitted to the institution, but did not 
begin attendance because of that mem-
bership, application for membership, 
performance of service, application for 
service, or obligation to perform serv-
ice. 

(ii) ‘‘Promptly readmit’’ means that 
the institution must readmit the stu-
dent into the next class or classes in 
the student’s program beginning after 
the student provides notice of his or 
her intent to reenroll, unless the stu-
dent requests a later date of readmis-
sion or unusual circumstances require 
the institution to admit the student at 
a later date. 
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(iii) To readmit a person with the 
‘‘same academic status’’ means that 
the institution admits the student— 

(A) To the same program to which he 
or she was last admitted by the institu-
tion or, if that exact program is no 
longer offered, the program that is 
most similar to that program, unless 
the student requests or agrees to ad-
mission to a different program; 

(B) At the same enrollment status 
that the student last held at the insti-
tution, unless the student requests or 
agrees to admission at a different en-
rollment status; 

(C) With the same number of credit 
hours or clock hours completed pre-
viously by the student, unless the stu-
dent is readmitted to a different pro-
gram to which the completed credit 
hours or clock hours are not transfer-
able; 

(D) With the same academic standing 
(e.g., with the same satisfactory aca-
demic progress status) the student pre-
viously had; and 

(E)(1) If the student is readmitted to 
the same program, for the first aca-
demic year in which the student re-
turns, assessing— 

(i) The tuition and fee charges that 
the student was or would have been as-
sessed for the academic year during 
which the student left the institution; 
or 

(ii) Up to the amount of tuition and 
fee charges that other students in the 
program are assessed for that academic 
year, if veterans’ education benefits, as 
defined in section 480(c) of the HEA, or 
other servicemember education bene-
fits, will pay the amount in excess of 
the tuition and fee charges assessed for 
the academic year in which the student 
left the institution; or 

(2) If the student is admitted to a dif-
ferent program, and for subsequent 
academic years for a student admitted 
to the same program, assessing no 
more than the tuition and fee charges 
that other students in the program are 
assessed for that academic year. 

(iv)(A) If the institution determines 
that the student is not prepared to re-
sume the program with the same aca-
demic status at the point where the 
student left off, or will not be able to 
complete the program, the institution 
must make reasonable efforts at no 

extra cost to the student to help the 
student become prepared or to enable 
the student to complete the program 
including, but not limited to, providing 
refresher courses at no extra cost to 
the student and allowing the student 
to retake a pretest at no extra cost to 
the student. 

(B) The institution is not required to 
readmit the student on his or her re-
turn if— 

(1) After reasonable efforts by the in-
stitution, the institution determines 
that the student is not prepared to re-
sume the program at the point where 
he or she left off; 

(2) After reasonable efforts by the in-
stitution, the institution determines 
that the student is unable to complete 
the program; or 

(3) The institution determines that 
there are no reasonable efforts the in-
stitution can take to prepare the stu-
dent to resume the program at the 
point where he or she left off or to en-
able the student to complete the pro-
gram. 

(C)(1) ‘‘Reasonable efforts’’ means ac-
tions that do not place an undue hard-
ship on the institution. 

(2) ‘‘Undue hardship’’ means an ac-
tion requiring significant difficulty or 
expense when considered in light of the 
overall financial resources of the insti-
tution and the impact otherwise of 
such action on the operation of the in-
stitution. 

(D) The institution carries the bur-
den to prove by a preponderance of the 
evidence that the student is not pre-
pared to resume the program with the 
same academic status at the point 
where the student left off, or that the 
student will not be able to complete 
the program. 

(3) This section applies to an institu-
tion that has continued in operation 
since the student ceased attending or 
was last admitted to the institution 
but did not begin attendance, notwith-
standing any changes of ownership of 
the institution since the student 
ceased attendance. 

(4) The requirements of this section 
supersede any State law (including any 
local law or ordinance), contract, 
agreement, policy, plan, practice, or 
other matter that reduces, limits, or 
eliminates in any manner any right or 
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benefit provided by this section for the 
period of enrollment during which the 
student resumes attendance, and con-
tinuing so long as the institution is un-
able to comply with such requirements 
through other means. 

(b) Service in the uniformed services. 
For purposes of this section, service in 
the uniformed services means service, 
whether voluntary or involuntary, in 
the Armed Forces, including service by 
a member of the National Guard or Re-
serve, on active duty, active duty for 
training, or full-time National Guard 
duty under Federal authority, for a pe-
riod of more than 30 consecutive days 
under a call or order to active duty of 
more than 30 consecutive days. 

(c) Readmission procedures. (1) Any 
student whose absence from an institu-
tion is necessitated by reason of serv-
ice in the uniformed services shall be 
entitled to readmission to the institu-
tion if— 

(i) Except as provided in paragraph 
(d) of this section, the student (or an 
appropriate officer of the Armed 
Forces or official of the Department of 
Defense) gives advance oral or written 
notice of such service to an office des-
ignated by the institution, and pro-
vides such notice as far in advance as is 
reasonable under the circumstances; 

(ii) The cumulative length of the ab-
sence and of all previous absences from 
that institution by reason of service in 
the uniformed services, including only 
the time the student spends actually 
performing service in the uniformed 
services, does not exceed five years; 
and 

(iii) Except as provided in paragraph 
(f) of this section, the student gives 
oral or written notice of his or her in-
tent to return to an office designated 
by the institution— 

(A) For a student who completes a 
period of service in the uniformed serv-
ices, not later than three years after 
the completion of the period of service; 
or 

(B) For a student who is hospitalized 
for or convalescing from an illness or 
injury incurred in or aggravated during 
the performance of service in the uni-
formed services, not later than two 
years after the end of the period that is 
necessary for recovery from such ill-
ness or injury. 

(2)(i) An institution must designate 
one or more offices at the institution 
that a student may contact to provide 
notification of service required by 
paragraph (c)(1)(i) of this section and 
notification of intent to return re-
quired by paragraph (c)(1)(iii) of this 
section. 

(ii) An institution may not require 
that the notice provided by the student 
under paragraph (c)(1)(i) or (c)(1)(iii) of 
this section follow any particular for-
mat. 

(iii) The notice provided by the stu-
dent under paragraph (c)(1)(i) of this 
section— 

(A) May not be subject to any rule 
for timeliness; timeliness must be de-
termined by the facts in any particular 
case; and 

(B) Does not need to indicate whether 
the student intends to return to the in-
stitution. 

(iv) For purposes of paragraph 
(c)(1)(i) of this section, an ‘‘appropriate 
officer’’ is a commissioned, warrant, or 
noncommissioned officer authorized to 
give such notice by the military serv-
ice concerned. 

(d) Exceptions to advance notice. (1) No 
notice is required under paragraph 
(c)(1)(i) of this section if the giving of 
such notice is precluded by military 
necessity, such as— 

(i) A mission, operation, exercise, or 
requirement that is classified; or 

(ii) A pending or ongoing mission, op-
eration, exercise, or requirement that 
may be compromised or otherwise ad-
versely affected by public knowledge. 

(2) Any student (or an appropriate of-
ficer of the Armed Forces or official of 
the Department of Defense) who did 
not give advance written or oral notice 
of service to the appropriate official at 
the institution in accordance with 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section may 
meet the notice requirement by sub-
mitting, at the time the student seeks 
readmission, an attestation to the in-
stitution that the student performed 
service in the uniformed services that 
necessitated the student’s absence 
from the institution. 

(e) Cumulative length of absence. For 
purposes of paragraph (c)(1)(ii) of this 
section, a student’s cumulative length 
of absence from an institution does not 
include any service— 
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(1) That is required, beyond five 
years, to complete an initial period of 
obligated service; 

(2) During which the student was un-
able to obtain orders releasing the stu-
dent from a period of service in the 
uniformed services before the expira-
tion of the five-year period and such in-
ability was through no fault of the stu-
dent; or 

(3) Performed by a member of the 
Armed Forces (including the National 
Guard and Reserves) who is— 

(i) Ordered to or retained on active 
duty under— 

(A) 10 U.S.C. 688 (involuntary active 
duty by a military retiree); 

(B) 10 U.S.C. 12301(a) (involuntary ac-
tive duty in wartime); 

(C) 10 U.S.C. 12301(g) (retention on ac-
tive duty while in captive status); 

(D) 10 U.S.C. 12302 (involuntary ac-
tive duty during a national emergency 
for up to 24 months); 

(E) 10 U.S.C. 12304 (involuntary active 
duty for an operational mission for up 
to 270 days); 

(F) 10 U.S.C. 12305 (involuntary reten-
tion on active duty of a critical person 
during time of crisis or other specific 
conditions); 

(G) 14 U.S.C. 331 (involuntary active 
duty by retired Coast Guard officer); 

(H) 14 U.S.C. 332 (voluntary active 
duty by retired Coast Guard officer); 

(I) 14 U.S.C. 359 (involuntary active 
duty by retired Coast Guard enlisted 
member); 

(J) 14 U.S.C. 360 (voluntary active 
duty by retired Coast Guard enlisted 
member); 

(K) 14 U.S.C. 367 (involuntary reten-
tion of Coast Guard enlisted member 
on active duty); or 

(L) 14 U.S.C. 712 (involuntary active 
duty by Coast Guard Reserve member 
for natural or man-made disasters); 

(ii) Ordered to or retained on active 
duty (other than for training) under 
any provision of law because of a war 
or national emergency declared by the 
President or the Congress, as deter-
mined by the Secretary concerned; 

(iii) Ordered to active duty (other 
than for training) in support, as deter-
mined by the Secretary concerned, of 
an operational mission for which per-
sonnel have been ordered to active 

duty under section 12304 of title 10, 
United States Code; 

(iv) Ordered to active duty in sup-
port, as determined by the Secretary 
concerned, of a critical mission or re-
quirement of the Armed Forces (in-
cluding the National Guard or Re-
serve); or 

(v) Called into Federal service as a 
member of the National Guard under 
chapter 15 of title 10, United States 
Code, or section 12406 of title 10, United 
States Code (i.e., called to respond to 
an invasion, danger of invasion, rebel-
lion, danger of rebellion, insurrection, 
or the inability of the President with 
regular forces to execute the laws of 
the United States). 

(f) Notification of intent to reenroll. A 
student who fails to apply for readmis-
sion within the periods described in 
paragraph (c)(1)(iii) of this section does 
not automatically forfeit eligibility for 
readmission to the institution, but is 
subject to the institution’s established 
leave of absence policy and general 
practices. 

(g) Documentation. (1) A student who 
submits an application for readmission 
to an institution under paragraph 
(c)(1)(iii) of this section shall provide 
to the institution documentation to es-
tablish that— 

(i) The student has not exceeded the 
service limitation in paragraph 
(c)(1)(ii) of this section; and 

(ii) The student’s eligibility for read-
mission has not been terminated due to 
an exception in paragraph (h) of this 
section. 

(2)(i) Documents that satisfy the re-
quirements of paragraph (g)(1) of this 
section include, but are not limited to, 
the following: 

(A) DD (Department of Defense) 214 
Certificate of Release or Discharge 
from Active Duty. 

(B) Copy of duty orders prepared by 
the facility where the orders were ful-
filled carrying an endorsement indi-
cating completion of the described 
service. 

(C) Letter from the commanding offi-
cer of a Personnel Support Activity or 
someone of comparable authority. 

(D) Certificate of completion from 
military training school. 

(E) Discharge certificate showing 
character of service. 
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(F) Copy of extracts from payroll 
documents showing periods of service. 

(G) Letter from National Disaster 
Medical System (NDMS) Team Leader 
or Administrative Officer verifying 
dates and times of NDMS training or 
Federal activation. 

(ii) The types of documents that are 
necessary to establish eligibility for re-
admission will vary from case to case. 
Not all of these documents are avail-
able or necessary in every instance to 
establish readmission eligibility. 

(3) An institution may not delay or 
attempt to avoid a readmission of a 
student under this section by demand-
ing documentation that does not exist, 
or is not readily available, at the time 
of readmission. 

(h) Termination of readmission eligi-
bility. A student’s eligibility for read-
mission to an institution under this 
section by reason of such student’s 
service in the uniformed services ter-
minates upon the occurrence of any of 
the following events: 

(1) A separation of such person from 
the Armed Forces (including the Na-
tional Guard and Reserves) with a dis-
honorable or bad conduct discharge. 

(2) A dismissal of a commissioned of-
ficer permitted under section 1161(a) of 
title 10, United States Code by sen-
tence of a general court-martial; in 
commutation of a sentence of a general 
court-martial; or, in time of war, by 
order of the President. 

(3) A dropping of a commissioned of-
ficer from the rolls pursuant to section 
1161(b) of title 10, United States Code 
due to absence without authority for at 
least three months; separation by rea-
son of a sentence to confinement ad-
judged by a court-martial; or, a sen-
tence to confinement in a Federal or 
State penitentiary or correctional in-
stitution. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–NEW1) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1088, et seq.) 

[74 FR 55934, Oct. 29, 2009] 

§ 668.19 Financial aid history. 
(a) Before an institution may dis-

burse title IV, HEA program funds to a 
student who previously attended an-
other eligible institution, the institu-
tion must use information it obtains 

from the Secretary, through the Na-
tional Student Loan Data System 
(NSLDS) or its successor system, to de-
termine— 

(1) Whether the student is in default 
on any title IV, HEA program loan; 

(2) Whether the student owes an over-
payment on any title IV, HEA program 
grant or Federal Perkins Loan; 

(3) For the award year for which a 
Federal Pell Grant, an ACG, a National 
SMART Grant, or a TEACH Grant is 
requested, the student’s Scheduled 
Federal Pell Grant, ACG, National 
SMART Grant, or a TEACH Grant 
Award and the amount of Federal Pell 
Grant, ACG, National SMART Grant, 
or a TEACH Grant funds disbursed to 
the student; 

(4) The outstanding principal balance 
of loans made to the student under 
each of the title IV, HEA loan pro-
grams; and 

(5) For the academic year for which 
title IV, HEA aid is requested, the 
amount of, and period of enrollment 
for, loans made to the student under 
each of the title IV, HEA loan pro-
grams. 

(b)(1) If a student transfers from one 
institution to another institution dur-
ing the same award year, the institu-
tion to which the student transfers 
must request from the Secretary, 
through NSLDS, updated information 
about that student so it can make the 
determinations required under para-
graph (a) of this section; and 

(2) The institution may not make a 
disbursement to that student for seven 
days following its request, unless it re-
ceives the information from NSLDS in 
response to its request or obtains that 
information directly by accessing 
NSLDS, and the information it re-
ceives allows it to make that disburse-
ment. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–0537) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1070g, 1091, 1094) 

[65 FR 65675, Nov. 1, 2000, as amended at 71 
FR 38002, July 3, 2006; 73 FR 35492, June 23, 
2008] 
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§ 668.20 Limitations on remedial 
coursework that is eligible for Title 
IV, HEA program assistance. 

(a) A noncredit or reduced credit re-
medial course is a course of study de-
signed to increase the ability of a stu-
dent to pursue a course of study lead-
ing to a certificate or degree. 

(1) A noncredit remedial course is one 
for which no credit is given toward a 
certificate or degree; and 

(2) A reduced credit remedial course 
is one for which reduced credit is given 
toward a certificate or degree. 

(b) Except as provided in paragraphs 
(c) and (d) of this section, in deter-
mining a student’s enrollment status 
and cost of attendance, an institution 
shall include any noncredit or reduced 
credit remedial course in which the 
student is enrolled. The institution 
shall attribute the number of credit or 
clock hours to a noncredit or reduced 
credit remedial course by— 

(1) Calculating the number of class-
room and homework hours required for 
that course; 

(2) Comparing those hours with the 
hours required for nonremedial courses 
in a similar subject; and 

(3) Giving the remedial course the 
same number of credit or clock hours it 
gives the nonremedial course with the 
most comparable classroom and home-
work requirements. 

(c) In determining a student’s enroll-
ment status under the Title IV, HEA 
programs or a student’s cost of attend-
ance under the campus-based, FFEL, 
and Direct Loan programs, an institu-
tion may not take into account any 
noncredit or reduced credit remedial 
course if— 

(1) That course is part of a program 
of instruction leading to a high school 
diploma or the recognized equivalent of 
a high school diploma, even if the 
course is necessary to enable the stu-
dent to complete a degree or certificate 
program; 

(2) The educational level of instruc-
tion provided in the noncredit or re-
duced credit remedial course is below 
the level needed to pursue successfully 
the degree or certificate program of-
fered by that institution after one year 
in that remedial course; or 

(3) Except for a course in English as 
a second language, the educational 

level of instruction provided in that 
course is below the secondary level. 
For purposes of this section, the Sec-
retary considers a course to be below 
the secondary level if any of the fol-
lowing entities determine that course 
to be below the secondary level: 

(i) The State agency that legally au-
thorized the institution to provide 
postsecondary education. 

(ii) In the case of an accredited or 
preaccredited institution, the nation-
ally recognized accrediting agency or 
association that accredits or 
preaccredits the institution. 

(iii) In the case of a public postsec-
ondary vocational institution that is 
approved by a State agency recognized 
for the approval of public postsec-
ondary vocational education, the State 
agency recognized for the approval of 
public postsecondary vocational edu-
cation that approves the institution. 

(iv) The institution. 
(d) Except as set forth in paragraph 

(f) of this section, an institution may 
not take into account more than one 
academic year’s worth of noncredit or 
reduced credit remedial coursework in 
determining— 

(1) A student’s enrollment status 
under the title IV, HEA programs; and 

(2) A student’s cost of attendance 
under the campus-based, FFEL, and Di-
rect Loan programs. 

(e) One academic year’s worth of non-
credit or reduced credit remedial 
coursework is equivalent to— 

(1) Thirty semester or 45 quarter 
hours; or 

(2) Nine hundred clock hours. 
(f) Courses in English as a second lan-

guage do not count against the one- 
year academic limitation contained in 
paragraph (d) of this section. 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1094) 

[52 FR 45724, Dec. 1, 1987, as amended at 56 
FR 36698, July 31, 1991; 58 FR 32202–32203, 
June 8, 1993; 63 FR 40624, July 29, 1998] 

§ 668.21 Treatment of title IV grant 
and loan funds if the recipient does 
not begin attendance at the institu-
tion. 

(a) If a student does not begin attend-
ance in a payment period or period of 
enrollment— 

(1) The institution must return all 
title IV, HEA program funds that were 
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credited to the student’s account at 
the institution or disbursed directly to 
the student for that payment period or 
period of enrollment, for Federal Per-
kins Loan, FSEOG TEACH Grant, Fed-
eral Pell Grant, ACG, and National 
SMART Grant program funds; and 

(2) For FFEL and Direct Loan 
funds— 

(i)(A) The institution must return all 
FFEL and Direct Loan funds that were 
credited to the student’s account at 
the institution for that payment period 
or period of enrollment; and 

(B) The institution must return the 
amount of payments made directly by 
or on behalf of the student to the insti-
tution for that payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment, up to the total 
amount of the loan funds disbursed; 

(ii) For remaining amounts of FFEL 
or Direct Loan funds disbursed directly 
to the student for that payment period 
or period of enrollment, including 
funds that are disbursed directly to the 
student by the lender for a study- 
abroad program in accordance with 
§ 682.207(b)(1)(v)(C)(1) or for a student 
enrolled in a foreign school in accord-
ance with § 682.207(b)(1)(v)(D), the insti-
tution is not responsible for returning 
the funds, but must immediately notify 
the lender or the Secretary, as appro-
priate, when it becomes aware that the 
student will not or has not begun at-
tendance so that the lender or Sec-
retary will issue a final demand letter 
to the borrower in accordance with 34 
CFR 682.412 or 34 CFR 685.211, as appro-
priate; and 

(iii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(a)(2)(ii) of this section, if an institu-
tion knew that a student would not 
begin attendance prior to disbursing 
FFEL or Direct Loan funds directly to 
the student for that payment period or 
period of enrollment (e.g., the student 
notified the institution that he or she 
would not attend, or the institution ex-
pelled the student), the institution 
must return those funds. 

(b) The institution must return those 
funds for which it is responsible under 
paragraph (a) of this section to the re-
spective title IV, HEA program as soon 
as possible, but no later than 30 days 
after the date that the institution be-
comes aware that the student will not 
or has not begun attendance. 

(c) For purposes of this section, the 
Secretary considers that a student has 
not begun attendance in a payment pe-
riod or period of enrollment if the in-
stitution is unable to document the 
student’s attendance at any class dur-
ing the payment period or period of en-
rollment. 

(d) In accordance with procedures es-
tablished by the Secretary or FFEL 
Program lender, an institution returns 
title IV, HEA funds timely if— 

(1) The institution deposits or trans-
fers the funds into the bank account it 
maintains under § 668.163 as soon as 
possible, but no later than 30 days after 
the date that the institution becomes 
aware that the student will not or has 
not begun attendance; 

(2) The institution initiates an elec-
tronic funds transfer (EFT) as soon as 
possible, but no later than 30 days after 
the date that the institution becomes 
aware that the student will not or has 
not begun attendance; 

(3) The institution initiates an elec-
tronic transaction, as soon as possible, 
but no later than 30 days after the date 
that the institution becomes aware 
that the student will not or has not 
begun attendance, that informs an 
FFEL lender to adjust the borrower’s 
loan account for the amount returned; 
or 

(4) The institution issues a check as 
soon as possible, but no later than 30 
days after the date that the institution 
becomes aware that the student will 
not or has not begun attendance. An 
institution does not satisfy this re-
quirement if— 

(i) The institution’s records show 
that the check was issued more than 30 
days after the date that the institution 
becomes aware that the student will 
not or has not begun attendance; or 

(ii) The date on the cancelled check 
shows that the bank used by the Sec-
retary or FFEL Program lender en-
dorsed that check more than 45 days 
after the date that the institution be-
comes aware that the student will not 
or has not begun attendance. 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1070g, 1094) 

[72 FR 62027, Nov. 1, 2007, as amended at 73 
FR 35493, June 23, 2008] 
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§ 668.22 Treatment of title IV funds 
when a student withdraws. 

(a) General. (1) When a recipient of 
title IV grant or loan assistance with-
draws from an institution during a 
payment period or period of enrollment 
in which the recipient began attend-
ance, the institution must determine 
the amount of title IV grant or loan as-
sistance that the student earned as of 
the student’s withdrawal date in ac-
cordance with paragraph (e) of this sec-
tion. 

(2)(i) Except as provided in para-
graphs (a)(2)(ii) and (a)(2)(iii) of this 
section, a student is considered to have 
withdrawn from a payment period or 
period of enrollment if— 

(A) In the case of a program that is 
measured in credit hours, the student 
does not complete all the days in the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
that the student was scheduled to com-
plete; 

(B) In the case of a program that is 
measured in clock hours, the student 
does not complete all of the clock 
hours and weeks of instructional time 
in the payment period or period of en-
rollment that the student was sched-
uled to complete; or 

(C) For a student in a nonterm or 
nonstandard-term program, the stu-
dent is not scheduled to begin another 
course within a payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment for more than 45 cal-
endar days after the end of the module 
the student ceased attending, unless 
the student is on an approved leave of 
absence, as defined in paragraph (d) of 
this section. 

(ii)(A) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(a)(2)(i)(A) and (a)(2)(i)(B) of this sec-
tion, for a payment period or period of 
enrollment in which courses in the pro-
gram are offered in modules— 

(1) A student is not considered to 
have withdrawn if the institution ob-
tains written confirmation from the 
student at the time that would have 
been a withdrawal of the date that he 
or she will attend a module that begins 
later in the same payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment; and 

(2) For nonterm and nonstandard- 
term programs, that module begins no 
later than 45 calendar days after the 
end of the module the student ceased 
attending. 

(B) If an institution has obtained the 
written confirmation of future attend-
ance in accordance with paragraph 
(a)(2)(ii)(A) of this section— 

(1) A student may change the date of 
return to a module that begins later in 
the same payment period or period of 
enrollment, provided that the student 
does so in writing prior to the return 
date that he or she had previously con-
firmed; and 

(2) For nonterm and nonstandard- 
term programs, the later module that 
he or she will attend begins no later 
than 45 calendar days after the end of 
module the student ceased attending. 

(C) If an institution obtains written 
confirmation of future attendance in 
accordance with paragraph (a)(2)(ii)(A) 
and, if applicable, (a)(2)(ii)(B) of this 
section, but the student does not re-
turn as scheduled— 

(1) The student is considered to have 
withdrawn from the payment period or 
period of enrollment; and 

(2) The student’s withdrawal date and 
the total number of calendar days in 
the payment period or period of enroll-
ment would be the withdrawal date and 
total number of calendar days that 
would have applied if the student had 
not provided written confirmation of a 
future date of attendance in accord-
ance with paragraph (a)(2)(ii)(A) of this 
section. 

(iii)(A) If a student withdraws from a 
term-based credit-hour program offered 
in modules during a payment period or 
period of enrollment and reenters the 
same program prior to the end of the 
period, subject to conditions estab-
lished by the Secretary, the student is 
eligible to receive any title IV, HEA 
program funds for which he or she was 
eligible prior to withdrawal, including 
funds that were returned by the insti-
tution or student under the provisions 
of this section, provided the student’s 
enrollment status continues to support 
the full amount of those funds. 

(B) In accordance with § 668.4(f), if a 
student withdraws from a clock-hour 
or nonterm credit hour program during 
a payment period or period of enroll-
ment and then reenters the same pro-
gram within 180 calendar days, the stu-
dent remains in that same period when 
he or she returns and, subject to condi-
tions established by the Secretary, is 
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eligible to receive any title IV, HEA 
program funds for which he or she was 
eligible prior to withdrawal, including 
funds that were returned by the insti-
tution or student under the provisions 
of this section. 

(3) For purposes of this section, ‘‘title 
IV grant or loan assistance’’ includes 
only assistance from the Federal Per-
kins Loan, Direct Loan, FFEL, Federal 
Pell Grant, Academic Competitiveness 
Grant, National SMART Grant, TEACH 
Grant, and FSEOG programs, not in-
cluding the non-Federal share of 
FSEOG awards if an institution meets 
its FSEOG matching share by the indi-
vidual recipient method or the aggre-
gate method. 

(4) If the total amount of title IV 
grant or loan assistance, or both, that 
the student earned as calculated under 
paragraph (e)(1) of this section is less 
than the amount of title IV grant or 
loan assistance that was disbursed to 
the student or on behalf of the student 
in the case of a PLUS loan, as of the 
date of the institution’s determination 
that the student withdrew— 

(i) The difference between these 
amounts must be returned to the title 
IV programs in accordance with para-
graphs (g) and (h) of this section in the 
order specified in paragraph (i) of this 
section; and 

(ii) No additional disbursements may 
be made to the student for the pay-
ment period or period of enrollment. 

(5) If the total amount of title IV 
grant or loan assistance, or both, that 
the student earned as calculated under 
paragraph (e)(1) of this section is great-
er than the total amount of title IV 
grant or loan assistance, or both, that 
was disbursed to the student or on be-
half of the student in the case of a 
PLUS loan, as of the date of the insti-
tution’s determination that the stu-
dent withdrew, the difference between 
these amounts must be treated as a 
post-withdrawal disbursement in ac-
cordance with paragraph (a)(6) of this 
section and § 668.164(g). 

(6)(i) A post-withdrawal disbursement 
must be made from available grant 
funds before available loan funds. 

(ii)(A) If outstanding charges exist on 
the student’s account, the institution 
may credit the student’s account up to 

the amount of outstanding charges 
with all or a portion of any— 

(1) Grant funds that make up the 
post-withdrawal disbursement in ac-
cordance with § 668.164(d)(1) and (d)(2); 
and 

(2) Loan funds that make up the post- 
withdrawal disbursement in accordance 
with § 668.164(d)(1), (d)(2), and (d)(3) only 
after obtaining confirmation from the 
student or parent in the case of a par-
ent PLUS loan, that they still wish to 
have the loan funds disbursed in ac-
cordance with paragraph (a)(6)(iii) of 
this section. 

(B)(1) The institution must disburse 
directly to a student any amount of a 
post-withdrawal disbursement of grant 
funds that is not credited to the stu-
dent’s account. The institution must 
make the disbursement as soon as pos-
sible, but no later than 45 days after 
the date of the institution’s determina-
tion that the student withdrew, as de-
fined in paragraph (l)(3) of this section. 

(2) The institution must offer to dis-
burse directly to a student, or parent 
in the case of a parent PLUS loan, any 
amount of a post-withdrawal disburse-
ment of loan funds that is not credited 
to the student’s account, in accordance 
with paragraph (a)(6)(iii) of this sec-
tion. 

(3) The institution must make a di-
rect disbursement of any loan funds 
that make up the post-withdrawal dis-
bursement only after obtaining the 
student’s, or parent’s in the case of a 
parent PLUS loan, confirmation that 
the student or parent still wishes to 
have the loan funds disbursed in ac-
cordance with paragraph (a)(6)(iii) of 
this section. 

(iii)(A) The institution must provide 
within 30 days of the date of the insti-
tution’s determination that the stu-
dent withdrew, as defined in paragraph 
(l)(3) of this section, a written notifica-
tion to the student, or parent in the 
case of parent PLUS loan, that— 

(1) Requests confirmation of any 
post-withdrawal disbursement of loan 
funds that the institution wishes to 
credit to the student’s account in ac-
cordance with paragraph (a)(6)(ii)(A)(2) 
of this section, identifying the type 
and amount of those loan funds and ex-
plaining that a student, or parent in 
the case of a parent PLUS loan, may 
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accept or decline some or all of those 
funds; 

(2) Requests confirmation of any 
post-withdrawal disbursement of loan 
funds that the student, or parent in the 
case of a parent PLUS loan, can receive 
as a direct disbursement, identifying 
the type and amount of these title IV 
funds and explaining that the student, 
or parent in the case of a parent PLUS 
loan, may accept or decline some or all 
of those funds; 

(3) Explains that a student, or parent 
in the case of a parent PLUS loan, who 
does not confirm that a post-with-
drawal disbursement of loan funds may 
be credited to the student’s account 
may not receive any of those loan 
funds as a direct disbursement unless 
the institution concurs; 

(4) Explains the obligation of the stu-
dent, or parent in the case of a parent 
PLUS loan, to repay any loan funds he 
or she chooses to have disbursed; and 

(5) Advises the student, or parent in 
the case of a parent PLUS loan, that 
no post-withdrawal disbursement of 
loan funds will be made, unless the in-
stitution chooses to make a post-with-
drawal disbursement based on a late re-
sponse in accordance with paragraph 
(a)(6)(iii)(C) of this section, if the stu-
dent or parent in the case of a parent 
PLUS loan, does not respond within 14 
days of the date that the institution 
sent the notification, or a later dead-
line set by the institution. 

(B) The deadline for a student, or 
parent in the case of a parent PLUS 
loan, to accept a post-withdrawal dis-
bursement under paragraph 
(a)(6)(iii)(A) of this section must be the 
same for both a confirmation of a di-
rect disbursement of the post-with-
drawal disbursement of loan funds and 
a confirmation of a post-withdrawal 
disbursement of loan funds to be cred-
ited to the student’s account. 

(C) If the student, or parent in the 
case of a parent PLUS loan, submits a 
timely response that confirms that 
they wish to receive all or a portion of 
a direct disbursement of the post-with-
drawal disbursement of loan funds, or 
confirms that a post-withdrawal dis-
bursement of loan funds may be cred-
ited to the student’s account, the insti-
tution must disburse the funds in the 
manner specified by the student, or 

parent in the case of a parent PLUS 
loan, as soon as possible, but no later 
than 180 days after the date of the in-
stitution’s determination that the stu-
dent withdrew, as defined in paragraph 
(l)(3) of this section. 

(D) If a student, or parent in the case 
of a parent PLUS loan, submits a late 
response to the institution’s notice re-
questing confirmation, the institution 
may make the post-withdrawal dis-
bursement of loan funds as instructed 
by the student, or parent in the case of 
a parent PLUS loan (provided the insti-
tution disburses all the funds accepted 
by the student, or parent in the case of 
a parent PLUS loan), or decline to do 
so. 

(E) If a student, or parent in the case 
of a parent PLUS loan, submits a late 
response to the institution and the in-
stitution does not choose to make the 
post-withdrawal disbursement of loan 
funds, the institution must inform the 
student, or parent in the case of a par-
ent PLUS loan, in writing of the out-
come of the post-withdrawal disburse-
ment request. 

(F) If the student, or parent in the 
case of a parent PLUS loan, does not 
respond to the institution’s notice, no 
portion of the post-withdrawal dis-
bursement of loan funds that the insti-
tution wishes to credit to the student’s 
account, nor any portion of loan funds 
that would be disbursed directly to the 
student, or parent in the case of a par-
ent PLUS loan, may be disbursed. 

(iv) An institution must document in 
the student’s file the result of any no-
tification made in accordance with 
paragraph (a)(6)(iii) of this section of 
the student’s right to cancel all or a 
portion of loan funds or of the stu-
dent’s right to accept or decline loan 
funds, and the final determination 
made concerning the disbursement. 

(b) Withdrawal date for a student who 
withdraws from an institution that is re-
quired to take attendance. (1) For pur-
poses of this section, for a student who 
ceases attendance at an institution 
that is required to take attendance, in-
cluding a student who does not return 
from an approved leave of absence, as 
defined in paragraph (d) of this section, 
or a student who takes a leave of ab-
sence that does not meet the require-
ments of paragraph (d) of this section, 
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the student’s withdrawal date is the 
last date of academic attendance as de-
termined by the institution from its 
attendance records. 

(2) An institution must document a 
student’s withdrawal date determined 
in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of 
this section and maintain the docu-
mentation as of the date of the institu-
tion’s determination that the student 
withdrew, as defined in paragraph (l)(3) 
of this section. 

(3)(i) An institution is required to 
take attendance if— 

(A) An outside entity (such as the in-
stitution’s accrediting agency or a 
State agency) has a requirement that 
the institution take attendance; 

(B) The institution itself has a re-
quirement that its instructors take at-
tendance; or 

(C) The institution or an outside en-
tity has a requirement that can only be 
met by taking attendance or a com-
parable process, including, but not lim-
ited to, requiring that students in a 
program demonstrate attendance in 
the classes of that program, or a por-
tion of that program. 

(ii) If, in accordance with paragraph 
(b)(3)(i) of this section, an institution 
is required to take attendance or re-
quires that attendance be taken for 
only some students, the institution 
must use its attendance records to de-
termine a withdrawal date in accord-
ance with paragraph (b)(1) of this sec-
tion for those students. 

(iii)(A) If, in accordance with para-
graph (b)(3)(i) of this section, an insti-
tution is required to take attendance, 
or requires that attendance be taken, 
for a limited period, the institution 
must use its attendance records to de-
termine a withdrawal date in accord-
ance with paragraph (b)(3)(i) of this 
section for that limited period. 

(B) A student in attendance the last 
time attendance is required to be taken 
during the limited period identified in 
paragraph (b)(3)(iii)(A) of this section 
who subsequently stops attending dur-
ing the payment period will be treated 
as a student for whom the institution 
was not required to take attendance. 

(iv) If an institution is required to 
take attendance or requires that at-
tendance be taken, on only one speci-
fied day to meet a census reporting re-

quirement, the institution is not con-
sidered to take attendance. 

(c) Withdrawal date for a student who 
withdraws from an institution that is not 
required to take attendance. (1) For pur-
poses of this section, for a student who 
ceases attendance at an institution 
that is not required to take attend-
ance, the student’s withdrawal date 
is— 

(i) The date, as determined by the in-
stitution, that the student began the 
withdrawal process prescribed by the 
institution; 

(ii) The date, as determined by the 
institution, that the student otherwise 
provided official notification to the in-
stitution, in writing or orally, of his or 
her intent to withdraw; 

(iii) If the student ceases attendance 
without providing official notification 
to the institution of his or her with-
drawal in accordance with paragraph 
(c)(1)(i) or (c)(1)(ii) of this section, the 
mid-point of the payment period (or pe-
riod of enrollment, if applicable); 

(iv) If the institution determines that 
a student did not begin the institu-
tion’s withdrawal process or otherwise 
provide official notification (including 
notice from an individual acting on the 
student’s behalf) to the institution of 
his or her intent to withdraw because 
of illness, accident, grievous personal 
loss, or other such circumstances be-
yond the student’s control, the date 
that the institution determines is re-
lated to that circumstance; 

(v) If a student does not return from 
an approved leave of absence as defined 
in paragraph (d) of this section, the 
date that the institution determines 
the student began the leave of absence; 
or 

(vi) If a student takes a leave of ab-
sence that does not meet the require-
ments of paragraph (d) of this section, 
the date that the student began the 
leave of absence. 

(2)(i)(A) An institution may allow a 
student to rescind his or her official 
notification to withdraw under para-
graph (c)(1)(i) or (ii) of this section by 
filing a written statement that he or 
she is continuing to participate in aca-
demically-related activities and in-
tends to complete the payment period 
or period of enrollment. 
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(B) If the student subsequently 
ceases to attend the institution prior 
to the end of the payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment, the student’s rescis-
sion is negated and the withdrawal 
date is the student’s original date 
under paragraph (c)(1)(i) or (ii) of this 
section, unless a later date is deter-
mined under paragraph (c)(3) of this 
section. 

(ii) If a student both begins the with-
drawal process prescribed by the insti-
tution and otherwise provides official 
notification of his or her intent to 
withdraw in accordance with para-
graphs (c)(1)(i) and (c)(1)(ii) of this sec-
tion respectively, the student’s with-
drawal date is the earlier date unless a 
later date is determined under para-
graph (c)(3) of this section. 

(3) Notwithstanding paragraphs (c)(1) 
and (2) of this section, an institution 
that is not required to take attendance 
may use as the student’s withdrawal 
date a student’s last date of attendance 
at an academically-related activity 
provided that the institution docu-
ments that the activity is academi-
cally related and documents the stu-
dent’s attendance at the activity. 

(4) An institution must document a 
student’s withdrawal date determined 
in accordance with paragraphs (c)(1), 
(2), and (3) of this section and maintain 
the documentation as of the date of the 
institution’s determination that the 
student withdrew, as defined in para-
graph (l)(3) of this section. 

(5)(i) ‘‘Official notification to the in-
stitution’’ is a notice of intent to with-
draw that a student provides to an of-
fice designated by the institution. 

(ii) An institution must designate 
one or more offices at the institution 
that a student may readily contact to 
provide official notification of with-
drawal. 

(d) Approved leave of absence. (1) For 
purposes of this section (and, for a title 
IV, HEA program loan borrower, for 
purposes of terminating the student’s 
in-school status), an institution does 
not have to treat a leave of absence as 
a withdrawal if it is an approved leave 
of absence. A leave of absence is an ap-
proved leave of absence if— 

(i) The institution has a formal pol-
icy regarding leaves of absence; 

(ii) The student followed the institu-
tion’s policy in requesting the leave of 
absence; 

(iii) The institution determines that 
there is a reasonable expectation that 
the student will return to the school; 

(iv) The institution approved the stu-
dent’s request in accordance with the 
institution’s policy; 

(v) The leave of absence does not in-
volve additional charges by the institu-
tion; 

(vi) The number of days in the ap-
proved leave of absence, when added to 
the number of days in all other ap-
proved leaves of absence, does not ex-
ceed 180 days in any 12-month period; 

(vii) Except for a clock hour or 
nonterm credit hour program, upon the 
student’s return from the leave of ab-
sence, the student is permitted to com-
plete the coursework he or she began 
prior to the leave of absence; and 

(viii) If the student is a title IV, HEA 
program loan recipient, the institution 
explains to the student, prior to grant-
ing the leave of absence, the effects 
that the student’s failure to return 
from a leave of absence may have on 
the student’s loan repayment terms, 
including the exhaustion of some or all 
of the student’s grace period. 

(2) If a student does not resume at-
tendance at the institution at or before 
the end of a leave of absence that 
meets the requirements of this section, 
the institution must treat the student 
as a withdrawal in accordance with the 
requirements of this section. 

(3) For purposes of this paragraph— 
(i) The number of days in a leave of 

absence is counted beginning with the 
first day of the student’s initial leave 
of absence in a 12-month period. 

(ii) A ‘‘12-month period’’ begins on 
the first day of the student’s initial 
leave of absence. 

(iii) An institution’s leave of absence 
policy is a ‘‘formal policy’’ if the pol-
icy— 

(A) Is in writing and publicized to 
students; and 

(B) Requires students to provide a 
written, signed, and dated request, that 
includes the reason for the request, for 
a leave of absence prior to the leave of 
absence. However, if unforeseen cir-
cumstances prevent a student from 
providing a prior written request, the 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 09:57 Sep 13, 2011 Jkt 223135 PO 00000 Frm 00530 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\223135.XXX 223135w
re

ie
r-

av
ile

s 
on

 D
S

K
7S

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



519 

Ofc. of Postsecondary Educ., Education § 668.22 

institution may grant the student’s re-
quest for a leave of absence, if the in-
stitution documents its decision and 
collects the written request at a later 
date. 

(e) Calculation of the amount of title IV 
assistance earned by the student—(1) 
General. The amount of title IV grant 
or loan assistance that is earned by the 
student is calculated by— 

(i) Determining the percentage of 
title IV grant or loan assistance that 
has been earned by the student, as de-
scribed in paragraph (e)(2) of this sec-
tion; and 

(ii) Applying this percentage to the 
total amount of title IV grant or loan 
assistance that was disbursed (and that 
could have been disbursed, as defined in 
paragraph (l)(1) of this section) to the 
student, or on the student’s behalf, for 
the payment period or period of enroll-
ment as of the student’s withdrawal 
date. 

(2) Percentage earned. The percentage 
of title IV grant or loan assistance that 
has been earned by the student is— 

(i) Equal to the percentage of the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
that the student completed (as deter-
mined in accordance with paragraph (f) 
of this section) as of the student’s 
withdrawal date, if this date occurs on 
or before— 

(A) Completion of 60 percent of the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
for a program that is measured in cred-
it hours; or 

(B) Sixty percent of the clock hours 
scheduled to be completed for the pay-
ment period or period of enrollment for 
a program that is measured in clock 
hours; or 

(ii) 100 percent, if the student’s with-
drawal date occurs after— 

(A) Completion of 60 percent of the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
for a program that is measured in cred-
it hours; or 

(B) Sixty percent of the clock hours 
scheduled to be completed for the pay-
ment period or period of enrollment for 
a program measured in clock hours. 

(3) Percentage unearned. The percent-
age of title IV grant or loan assistance 
that has not been earned by the stu-
dent is calculated by determining the 
complement of the percentage of title 
IV grant or loan assistance earned by 

the student as described in paragraph 
(e)(2) of this section. 

(4) Total amount of unearned title IV 
assistance to be returned. The unearned 
amount of title IV assistance to be re-
turned is calculated by subtracting the 
amount of title IV assistance earned by 
the student as calculated under para-
graph (e)(1) of this section from the 
amount of title IV aid that was dis-
bursed to the student as of the date of 
the institution’s determination that 
the student withdrew. 

(5) Use of payment period or period of 
enrollment. (i) The treatment of title IV 
grant or loan funds if a student with-
draws must be determined on a pay-
ment period basis for a student who at-
tended a standard term-based (semes-
ter, trimester, or quarter) educational 
program. 

(ii)(A) The treatment of title IV 
grant or loan funds if a student with-
draws may be determined on either a 
payment period basis or a period of en-
rollment basis for a student who at-
tended a non-term based educational 
program or a nonstandard term-based 
educational program. 

(B) An institution must consistently 
use either a payment period or period 
of enrollment for all purposes of this 
section for each of the following cat-
egories of students who withdraw from 
the same non-term based or non-
standard term-based educational pro-
gram: 

(1) Students who have attended an 
educational program at the institution 
from the beginning of the payment pe-
riod or period of enrollment. 

(2) Students who re-enter the institu-
tion during a payment period or period 
of enrollment. 

(3) Students who transfer into the in-
stitution during a payment period or 
period of enrollment. 

(iii) For a program that measures 
progress in credit hours and uses non-
standard terms that are not substan-
tially equal in length, if the institution 
uses the payment period to determine 
the treatment of title IV grant or loan 
funds for a category of students found 
in paragraph (e)(5)(ii)(B) of this sec-
tion, the institution must— 

(A)(1) For students in the category 
who are disbursed or could have been 
disbursed aid using both the payment 
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period definition in § 668.4(b)(1) and the 
payment period definition in 
§ 668.4(b)(2), use the payment period 
during which the student withdrew 
that ends later; and 

(2) If in the payment period that ends 
later there are funds that have been or 
could have been disbursed from over-
lapping payment periods, the institu-
tion must include in the return cal-
culation any funds that can be attrib-
uted to the payment period that ends 
later; and 

(B) For students in the category who 
are disbursed or could have been dis-
bursed aid using only the payment pe-
riod definition in § 668.4(b)(1) or the 
payment period definition in 
§ 668.4(b)(2), use the payment period def-
inition for which title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds were disbursed for a stu-
dent’s calculation under this section. 

(f) Percentage of payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment completed. (1) For pur-
poses of paragraph (e)(2)(i) of this sec-
tion, the percentage of the payment pe-
riod or period of enrollment completed 
is determined— 

(i) In the case of a program that is 
measured in credit hours, by dividing 
the total number of calendar days in 
the payment period or period of enroll-
ment into the number of calendar days 
completed in that period as of the stu-
dent’s withdrawal date; and 

(ii)(A) In the case of a program that 
is measured in clock hours, by dividing 
the total number of clock hours in the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
into the number of clock hours sched-
uled to be completed as of the student’s 
withdrawal date. 

(B) The scheduled clock hours used 
must be those established by the insti-
tution prior to the student’s beginning 
class date for the payment period or 
period of enrollment and must be con-
sistent with the published materials 
describing the institution’s programs, 
unless the schedule was modified prior 
to the student’s withdrawal. 

(C) The schedule must have been es-
tablished in accordance with require-
ments of the accrediting agency and 
the State licensing agency, if such 
standards exist. 

(2)(i) The total number of calendar 
days in a payment period or period of 
enrollment includes all days within the 

period that the student was scheduled 
to complete, except that scheduled 
breaks of at least five consecutive days 
are excluded from the total number of 
calendar days in a payment period or 
period of enrollment and the number of 
calendar days completed in that period. 

(ii) The total number of calendar 
days in a payment period or period of 
enrollment does not include— 

(A) Days in which the student was on 
an approved leave of absence; or 

(B) For a payment period or period of 
enrollment in which any courses in the 
program are offered in modules, any 
scheduled breaks of at least five con-
secutive days when the student is not 
scheduled to attend a module or other 
course offered during that period of 
time. 

(g) Return of unearned aid, responsi-
bility of the institution. (1) The institu-
tion must return, in the order specified 
in paragraph (i) of this section, the 
lesser of— 

(i) The total amount of unearned 
title IV assistance to be returned as 
calculated under paragraph (e)(4) of 
this section; or 

(ii) An amount equal to the total in-
stitutional charges incurred by the stu-
dent for the payment period or period 
of enrollment multiplied by the per-
centage of title IV grant or loan assist-
ance that has not been earned by the 
student, as described in paragraph 
(e)(3) of this section. 

(2) For purposes of this section, ‘‘in-
stitutional charges’’ are tuition, fees, 
room and board (if the student con-
tracts with the institution for the 
room and board) and other education-
ally-related expenses assessed by the 
institution. 

(3) If, for a non-term program an in-
stitution chooses to calculate the 
treatment of title IV assistance on a 
payment period basis, but the institu-
tion charges for a period that is longer 
than the payment period, ‘‘total insti-
tutional charges incurred by the stu-
dent for the payment period’’ is the 
greater of— 

(i) The prorated amount of institu-
tional charges for the longer period; or 

(ii) The amount of title IV assistance 
retained for institutional charges as of 
the student’s withdrawal date. 
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(h) Return of unearned aid, responsi-
bility of the student. (1) After the insti-
tution has allocated the unearned 
funds for which it is responsible in ac-
cordance with paragraph (g) of this sec-
tion, the student must return assist-
ance for which the student is respon-
sible in the order specified in para-
graph (i) of this section. 

(2) The amount of assistance that the 
student is responsible for returning is 
calculated by subtracting the amount 
of unearned aid that the institution is 
required to return under paragraph (g) 
of this section from the total amount 
of unearned title IV assistance to be re-
turned under paragraph (e)(4) of this 
section. 

(3) The student (or parent in the case 
of funds due to a parent PLUS Loan) 
must return or repay, as appropriate, 
the amount determined under para-
graph (h)(1) of this section to— 

(i) Any title IV loan program in ac-
cordance with the terms of the loan; 
and 

(ii) Any title IV grant program as an 
overpayment of the grant; however, a 
student is not required to return the 
following— 

(A) The portion of a grant overpay-
ment amount that is equal to or less 
than 50 percent of the total grant as-
sistance that was disbursed (and that 
could have been disbursed, as defined in 
paragraph (l)(1) of this section) to the 
student for the payment period or pe-
riod of enrollment. 

(B) With respect to any grant pro-
gram, a grant overpayment amount, as 
determined after application of para-
graph (h)(3)(ii)(A) of this section, of 50 
dollars or less that is not a remaining 
balance. 

(4)(i) A student who owes an overpay-
ment under this section remains eligi-
ble for title IV, HEA program funds 
through and beyond the earlier of 45 
days from the date the institution 
sends a notification to the student of 
the overpayment, or 45 days from the 
date the institution was required to no-
tify the student of the overpayment if, 
during those 45 days the student— 

(A) Repays the overpayment in full 
to the institution; 

(B) Enters into a repayment agree-
ment with the institution in accord-

ance with repayment arrangements 
satisfactory to the institution; or 

(C) Signs a repayment agreement 
with the Secretary, which will include 
terms that permit a student to repay 
the overpayment while maintaining his 
or her eligibility for title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds. 

(ii) Within 30 days of the date of the 
institution’s determination that the 
student withdrew, an institution must 
send a notice to any student who owes 
a title IV, HEA grant overpayment as a 
result of the student’s withdrawal from 
the institution in order to recover the 
overpayment in accordance with para-
graph (h)(4)(i) of this section. 

(iii) If an institution chooses to enter 
into a repayment agreement in accord-
ance with paragraph (h)(4)(i)(B) of this 
section with a student who owes an 
overpayment of title IV, HEA grant 
funds, it must— 

(A) Provide the student with terms 
that permit the student to repay the 
overpayment while maintaining his or 
her eligibility for title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds; and 

(B) Require repayment of the full 
amount of the overpayment within two 
years of the date of the institution’s 
determination that the student with-
drew. 

(iv) An institution must refer to the 
Secretary, in accordance with proce-
dures required by the Secretary, an 
overpayment of title IV, HEA grant 
funds owed by a student as a result of 
the student’s withdrawal from the in-
stitution if— 

(A) The student does not repay the 
overpayment in full to the institution, 
or enter a repayment agreement with 
the institution or the Secretary in ac-
cordance with paragraph (h)(4)(i) of 
this section within the earlier of 45 
days from the date the institution 
sends a notification to the student of 
the overpayment, or 45 days from the 
date the institution was required to no-
tify the student of the overpayment; 

(B) At any time the student fails to 
meet the terms of the repayment 
agreement with the institution entered 
into in accordance with paragraph 
(h)(4)(i)(B) of this section; or 

(C) The student chooses to enter into 
a repayment agreement with the Sec-
retary. 
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(v) A student who owes an overpay-
ment is ineligible for title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds— 

(A) If the student does not meet the 
requirements in paragraph (h)(4)(i) of 
this section, on the day following the 
45-day period in that paragraph; or 

(B) As of the date the student fails to 
meet the terms of the repayment 
agreement with the institution or the 
Secretary entered into in accordance 
with paragraph (h)(4)(i) of this section. 

(vi) A student who is ineligible under 
paragaraph (h)(4)(v) of this section re-
gains eligibility if the student and the 
Secretary enter into a repayment 
agreement. 

(5) The Secretary may waive grant 
overpayment amounts that students 
are required to return under this sec-
tion if the withdrawals on which the 
returns are based are withdrawals by 
students— 

(i) Who were residing in, employed in, 
or attending an institution of higher 
education that is located in an area in 
which the President has declared that 
a major disaster exists, in accordance 
with section 401 of the Robert T. Staf-
ford Disaster Relief and Emergency As-
sistance Act (42 U.S.C. 5170); 

(ii) Whose attendance was inter-
rupted because of the impact of the dis-
aster on the student or institution; and 

(iii) Whose withdrawal occurred with-
in the award year during which the 
designation occurred or during the 
next succeeding award year. 

(i) Order of return of title IV funds—(1) 
Loans. Unearned funds returned by the 
institution or the student, as appro-
priate, in accordance with paragraph 
(g) or (h) of this section respectively, 
must be credited to outstanding bal-
ances on title IV loans made to the stu-
dent or on behalf of the student for the 
payment period or period of enrollment 
for which a return of funds is required. 
Those funds must be credited to out-
standing balances for the payment pe-
riod or period of enrollment for which 
a return of funds is required in the fol-
lowing order: 

(i) Unsubsidized Federal Stafford 
loans. 

(ii) Subsidized Federal Stafford 
loans. 

(iii) Unsubsidized Federal Direct 
Stafford loans. 

(iv) Subsidized Federal Direct Staf-
ford loans. 

(v) Federal Perkins loans. 
(vi) Federal PLUS loans received on 

behalf of the student. 
(vii) Federal Direct PLUS received 

on behalf of the student. 
(2) Remaining funds. If unearned funds 

remain to be returned after repayment 
of all outstanding loan amounts, the 
remaining excess must be credited to 
any amount awarded for the payment 
period or period of enrollment for 
which a return of funds is required in 
the following order: 

(i) Federal Pell Grants. 
(ii) Academic Competitiveness 

Grants. 
(iii) National SMART Grants. 
(iv) FSEOG Program aid. 
(v) TEACH Grants. 
(j) Timeframe for the return of title IV 

funds. (1) An institution must return 
the amount of title IV funds for which 
it is responsible under paragraph (g) of 
this section as soon as possible but no 
later than 45 days after the date of the 
institution’s determination that the 
student withdrew as defined in para-
graph (l)(3) of this section. The time-
frame for returning funds is further de-
scribed in § 668.173(b). 

(2) For an institution that is not re-
quired to take attendance, an institu-
tion must determine the withdrawal 
date for a student who withdraws with-
out providing notification to the insti-
tution no later than 30 days after the 
end of the earlier of the— 

(i) Payment period or period of en-
rollment, as appropriate, in accordance 
with paragraph (e)(5) of this section; 

(ii) Academic year in which the stu-
dent withdrew; or 

(iii) Educational program from which 
the student withdrew. 

(k) Consumer information. An institu-
tion must provide students with infor-
mation about the requirements of this 
section in accordance with § 668.43. 

(l) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section— 

(1) Title IV grant or loan funds that 
‘‘could have been disbursed’’ are deter-
mined in accordance with the late dis-
bursement provisions in § 668.164(g). 

(2) A ‘‘period of enrollment’’ is the 
academic period established by the in-
stitution for which institutional 
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charges are generally assessed (i.e. 
length of the student’s program or aca-
demic year). 

(3) The ‘‘date of the institution’s de-
termination that the student with-
drew’’ for an institution that is not re-
quired to take attendance is— 

(i) For a student who provides notifi-
cation to the institution of his or her 
withdrawal, the student’s withdrawal 
date as determined under paragraph (c) 
of this section or the date of notifica-
tion of withdrawal, whichever is later; 

(ii) For a student who did not provide 
notification of his of her withdrawal to 
the institution, the date that the insti-
tution becomes aware that the student 
ceased attendance; 

(iii) For a student who does not re-
turn from an approved leave of ab-
sence, the earlier of the date of the end 
of the leave of absence or the date the 
student notifies the institution that he 
or she will not be returning to the in-
stitution; or 

(iv) For a student whose rescission is 
negated under paragraph (c)(2)(i)(B) of 
this section, the date the institution 
becomes aware that the student did 
not, or will not, complete the payment 
period or period of enrollment. 

(v) For a student who takes a leave of 
absence that is not approved in accord-
ance with paragraph (d) of this section, 
the date that the student begins the 
leave of absence. 

(4) A ‘‘recipient of title IV grant or 
loan assistance’’ is a student for whom 
the requirements of § 668.164(g)(2) have 
been met. 

(5) Terms are ‘‘substantially equal in 
length’’ if no term in the program is 
more than two weeks of instructional 
time longer than any other term in 
that program. 

(6) A program is ‘‘offered in modules’’ 
if a course or courses in the program do 
not span the entire length of the pay-
ment period or period of enrollment. 

(7)(i) ‘‘Academic attendance’’ and 
‘‘attendance at an academically-re-
lated activity’’— 

(A) Include, but are not limited to— 
(1) Physically attending a class 

where there is an opportunity for di-
rect interaction between the instructor 
and students; 

(2) Submitting an academic assign-
ment; 

(3) Taking an exam, an interactive 
tutorial, or computer-assisted instruc-
tion; 

(4) Attending a study group that is 
assigned by the institution; 

(5) Participating in an online discus-
sion about academic matters; and 

(6) Initiating contact with a faculty 
member to ask a question about the 
academic subject studied in the course; 
and 

(B) Do not include activities where a 
student may be present, but not aca-
demically engaged, such as— 

(1) Living in institutional housing; 
(2) Participating in the institution’s 

meal plan; 
(3) Logging into an online class with-

out active participation; or 
(4) Participating in academic coun-

seling or advisement. 
(ii) A determination of ‘‘academic at-

tendance’’ or ‘‘attendance at an aca-
demically-related activity’’ must be 
made by the institution; a student’s 
certification of attendance that is not 
supported by institutional documenta-
tion is not acceptable. 

(8) A program is a nonstandard-term 
program if the program is a term-based 
program that does not qualify under 34 
CFR 690.63(a)(1) or (a)(2) to calculate 
Federal Pell Grant payments under 34 
CFR 690.63(b) or (c). 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–0022) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1070g, 1091b) 

[64 FR 59038, Nov. 1, 1999, as amended at 67 
FR 67073, Nov. 1, 2002; 71 FR 45694, Aug. 9, 
2006; 71 FR 64397, Nov. 1, 2006; 72 FR 62027, 
Nov. 1, 2007; 73 FR 35493, June 23, 2008; 75 FR 
66951, Oct. 29, 2010] 

§ 668.23 Compliance audits and au-
dited financial statements. 

(a) General—(1) Independent auditor. 
For purposes of this section, the term 
‘‘independent auditor’’ refers to an 
independent certified public account-
ant or a government auditor. To con-
duct an audit under this section, a gov-
ernment auditor must meet the Gov-
ernment Auditing Standards qualifica-
tion and independence standards, in-
cluding standards related to organiza-
tional independence. 

(2) Institutions. An institution that 
participates in any title IV, HEA pro-
gram must at least annually have an 
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independent auditor conduct a compli-
ance audit of its administration of that 
program and an audit of the institu-
tion’s general purpose financial state-
ments. 

(3) Third-party servicers. Except as 
provided under this part or 34 CFR part 
682, with regard to complying with the 
provisions under this section a third- 
party servicer must follow the proce-
dures contained in the audit guides de-
veloped by and available from the De-
partment of Education’s Office of In-
spector General. A third-party servicer 
is defined under § 668.2 and 34 CFR 
682.200. 

(4) Submission deadline. Except as pro-
vided by the Single Audit Act, Chapter 
75 of title 31, United States Code, an in-
stitution must submit annually to the 
Secretary its compliance audit and its 
audited financial statements no later 
than six months after the last day of 
the institution’s fiscal year. 

(5) Audit submission requirements. In 
general, the Secretary considers the 
compliance audit and audited financial 
statement submission requirements of 
this section to be satisfied by an audit 
conducted in accordance with the Of-
fice of Management and Budget Cir-
cular A–133, Audits of States, Local 
Governments, and Non-Profit Organi-
zations, or the audit guides developed 
by and available from the Department 
of Education’s Inspector General, 
whichever is applicable to the entity, 
and provided that the Federal student 
aid functions performed by that entity 
are covered in the submission. (Both 
OMB circulars are available by calling 
OMB’s Publication Office at (202) 395– 
7332, or they can be obtained in elec-
tronic form on the OMB Home Page 
(http://www.whitehouse.gov). 

(b) Compliance audits for institutions. 
(1) An institution’s compliance audit 
must cover, on a fiscal year basis, all 
title IV, HEA program transactions, 
and must cover all of those trans-
actions that have occurred since the 
period covered by the institution’s last 
compliance audit. 

(2) The compliance audit required 
under this section must be conducted 
in accordance with— 

(i) The general standards and the 
standards for compliance audits con-
tained in the U.S. General Accounting 

Office’s (GAO’s) Government Auditing 
Standards. (This publication is avail-
able from the Superintendent of Docu-
ments, U.S. Government Printing Of-
fice, Washington, DC 20402); and 

(ii) Procedures for audits contained 
in audit guides developed by, and avail-
able from, the Department of Edu-
cation’s Office of Inspector General. 

(3) The Secretary may require an in-
stitution to provide a copy of its com-
pliance audit report to guaranty agen-
cies or eligible lenders under the FFEL 
programs, State agencies, the Sec-
retary of Veterans Affairs, or nation-
ally recognized accrediting agencies. 

(c) Compliance audits for third-party 
servicers. (1) A third-party servicer that 
administers title IV, HEA programs for 
institutions does not have to have a 
compliance audit performed if— 

(i) The servicer contracts with only 
one institution; and 

(ii) The audit of that institution’s ad-
ministration of the title IV, HEA pro-
grams involves every aspect of the 
servicer’s administration of that pro-
gram for that institution. 

(2) A third-party servicer that con-
tracts with more than one partici-
pating institution may submit a com-
pliance audit report that covers the 
servicer’s administration of the title 
IV, HEA programs for all institutions 
with which the servicer contracts. 

(3) A third-party servicer must sub-
mit annually to the Secretary its com-
pliance audit no later than six months 
after the last day of the servicer’s fis-
cal year. 

(4) The Secretary may require a 
third-party servicer to provide a copy 
of its compliance audit report to guar-
anty agencies or eligible lenders under 
the FFEL programs, State agencies, 
the Secretary of Veterans Affairs, or 
nationally recognized accrediting agen-
cies. 

(d) Audited financial statements—(1) 
General. To enable the Secretary to 
make a determination of financial re-
sponsibility, an institution must, to 
the extent requested by the Secretary, 
submit to the Secretary a set of finan-
cial statements for its latest complete 
fiscal year, as well as any other docu-
mentation the Secretary deems nec-
essary to make that determination. Fi-
nancial statements submitted to the 
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Secretary must be prepared on an ac-
crual basis in accordance with gen-
erally accepted accounting principles, 
and audited by an independent auditor 
in accordance with generally accepted 
government auditing standards, issued 
by the Comptroller General of the 
United States and other guidance con-
tained in the Office of Management and 
Budget Circular A–133, Audits of 
States, Local Governments, and Non- 
Profit Organizations; or in audit guides 
developed by, and available from, the 
Department of Education’s Office of In-
spector General, whichever is applica-
ble. As part of these financial state-
ments, the institution must include a 
detailed description of related entities 
based on the definition of a related en-
tity as set forth in the Statement of 
Financial Accounting Standards 
(SFAS) 57. The disclosure requirements 
under this provision extend beyond 
those of SFAS 57 to include all related 
parties and a level of detail that would 
enable to Secretary to readily identify 
the related party. Such information 
may include, but is not limited to, the 
name, location and a description of the 
related entity including the nature and 
amount of any transactions between 
the related party and the institution, 
financial or otherwise, regardless of 
when they occurred. 

(2) Submission of additional financial 
statements. To the extent requested by 
the Secretary in determining whether 
an institution is financially respon-
sible, the Secretary may also require 
the submission of audited consolidated 
financial statements, audited full con-
solidating financial statements, au-
dited combined financial statements or 
the audited financial statements of one 
or more related parties that have the 
ability, either individually or collec-
tively, to significantly influence or 
control the institution, as determined 
by the Secretary. 

(3) Disclosure of Title IV, HEA program 
revenue. A proprietary institution must 
disclose in a footnote to its financial 
statement audit the percentage of its 
revenues derived from the Title IV, 
HEA program funds that the institu-
tion received during the fiscal year 
covered by that audit. The revenue per-
centage must be calculated in accord-
ance with § 668.28. The institution must 

also report in the footnote the dollar 
amount of the numerator and denomi-
nator of its 90/10 ratio as well as the in-
dividual revenue amounts identified in 
section 2 of appendix C to subpart B of 
part 668. 

(4) Audited financial statements for 
third-party servicers. A third-party 
servicer that enters into a contract 
with a lender or guaranty agency to 
administer any aspect of the lender’s 
or guaranty agency’s programs, as pro-
vided under 34 CFR part 682, must sub-
mit annually an audited financial 
statement. This financial statement 
must be prepared on an accrual basis in 
accordance with generally accepted ac-
counting principles, and audited by an 
independent auditor in accordance with 
generally accepted government audit-
ing standards and other guidance con-
tained in audit guides issued by the De-
partment of Education’s Office of In-
spector General. 

(e) Access to records. (1) An institution 
or a third-party servicer that has a 
compliance or financial statement 
audit conducted under this section 
must— 

(i) Give the Secretary and the Inspec-
tor General access to records or other 
documents necessary to review that 
audit, including the right to obtain 
copies of those records or documents; 
and 

(ii) Require an individual or firm 
conducting the audit to give the Sec-
retary and the Inspector General ac-
cess to records, audit work papers, or 
other documents necessary to review 
that audit, including the right to ob-
tain copies of those records, work pa-
pers, or documents. 

(2) An institution must give the Sec-
retary and the Inspector General ac-
cess to records or other documents nec-
essary to review a third-party 
servicer’s compliance or financial 
statement audit, including the right to 
obtain copies of those records or docu-
ments. 

(f) Determination of liabilities. (1) 
Based on the audit finding and the in-
stitution’s or third-party servicer’s re-
sponse, the Secretary determines the 
amount of liability, if any, owed by the 
institution or servicer and instructs 
the institution or servicer as to the 
manner of repayment. 
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(2) If the Secretary determines that a 
third-party servicer owes a liability for 
its administration of an institution’s 
title IV, HEA programs, the servicer 
must notify each institution under 
whose contract the servicer owes a li-
ability of that determination. The 
servicer must also notify every institu-
tion that contracts with the servicer 
for the same service that the Secretary 
determined that a liability was owed. 

(g) Repayments. (1) An institution or 
third-party servicer that must repay 
funds under the procedures in this sec-
tion shall repay those funds at the di-
rection of the Secretary within 45 days 
of the date of the Secretary’s notifica-
tion, unless— 

(i) The institution or servicer files an 
appeal under the procedures estab-
lished in subpart H of this part; or 

(ii) The Secretary permits a longer 
repayment period. 

(2) Notwithstanding paragraphs (f) 
and (g)(1) of this section— 

(i) If an institution or third-party 
servicer has posted surety or has pro-
vided a third-party guarantee and the 
Secretary questions expenditures or 
compliance with applicable require-
ments and identifies liabilities, then 
the Secretary may determine that de-
ferring recourse to the surety or guar-
antee is not appropriate because— 

(A) The need to provide relief to stu-
dents or borrowers affected by the act 
or omission giving rise to the liability 
outweighs the importance of deferring 
collection action until completion of 
available appeal proceedings; or 

(B) The terms of the surety or guar-
antee do not provide complete assur-
ance that recourse to that protection 
will be fully available through the 
completion of available appeal pro-
ceedings; or 

(ii) The Secretary may use adminis-
trative offset pursuant to 34 CFR part 
30 to collect the funds owed under the 
procedures of this section. 

(3) If, under the proceedings in sub-
part H, liabilities asserted in the Sec-
retary’s notification, under paragraph 
(e)(1) of this section, to the institution 
or third-party servicer are upheld, the 
institution or third-party servicer 
must repay those funds at the direction 
of the Secretary within 30 days of the 

final decision under subpart H of this 
part unless— 

(i) The Secretary permits a longer re-
payment period; or 

(ii) The Secretary determines that 
earlier collection action is appropriate 
pursuant to paragraph (g)(2) of this sec-
tion. 

(4) An institution is held responsible 
for any liability owed by the institu-
tion’s third-party servicer for a viola-
tion incurred in servicing any aspect of 
that institution’s participation in the 
title IV, HEA programs and remains re-
sponsible for that amount until that 
amount is repaid in full. 

(h) Audit submission requirements for 
foreign institutions. (1) Audited financial 
statements. (i) The Secretary waives for 
that fiscal year the submission of au-
dited financial statements if the insti-
tution is a foreign public or nonprofit 
institution that received less than 
$500,000 in U.S. title IV program funds 
during its most recently completed fis-
cal year, unless that foreign public or 
nonprofit institution is in its initial 
provisional period of participation, and 
received title IV program funds during 
that fiscal year, in which case the in-
stitution must submit, in English, au-
dited financial statements prepared in 
accordance with generally accepted ac-
counting principles of the institution’s 
home country. 

(ii) Except as provided in paragraph 
(h)(1)(iii) of this section, a foreign in-
stitution that received $500,000 or more 
in U.S. title IV program funds during 
its most recently completed fiscal year 
must submit, in English, for each most 
recently completed fiscal year in which 
it received title IV program funds, au-
dited financial statements prepared in 
accordance with generally accepted ac-
counting principles of the institution’s 
home country along with cor-
responding audited financial state-
ments that meet the requirements of 
paragraph (d) of this section. 

(iii) In lieu of making the submission 
required by paragraph (h)(1)(ii) of this 
section, a public or private nonprofit 
institution that received— 

(A) $500,000 or more in U.S. title IV 
program funds, but less than $3,000,000 
in U.S. title IV program funds during 
its most recently completed fiscal 
year, may submit for that year, in 
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English, audited financial statements 
prepared in accordance with the gen-
erally accepted accounting principles 
of the institution’s home country, and 
is not required to submit the cor-
responding audited financial state-
ments that meet the requirements of 
paragraph (d) of this section; 

(B) At least $3,000,000, but less than 
$10,000,000 in U.S. title IV, program 
funds during its most recently com-
pleted fiscal year, must submit in 
English, for each most recently com-
pleted fiscal year, audited financial 
statements prepared in accordance 
with the generally accepted accounting 
principles of the institution’s home 
country along with corresponding au-
dited financial statements that meet 
the requirements of paragraph (d) of 
this section, except that an institution 
that continues to receive at least 
$3,000,000 but less than $10,000,000, in 
U.S. title IV funds during its most re-
cently completed fiscal year may omit 
the audited financial statements that 
meet the requirements of paragraph (d) 
of this section for up to two consecu-
tive years following the submission of 
audited financial statements that meet 
the requirements of paragraph (d) of 
this section. 

(2) Compliance audits. A foreign insti-
tution’s compliance audit must cover, 
on a fiscal year basis, all title IV, HEA 
program transactions, and must cover 
all of those transactions that have oc-
curred since the period covered by the 
institution’s last compliance audit. A 
compliance audit that is due under this 
paragraph must be submitted no later 
than six months after the last day of 
the institution’s fiscal year, and must 
meet the following requirements: 

(i) If the foreign institution received 
$500,000 or more in U.S. dollars in title 
IV, HEA program funds during its most 
recently completed fiscal year, it must 
submit a standard compliance audit for 
that prior fiscal year that is performed 
in accordance with audit guides devel-
oped by, and available from, the De-
partment of Education’s Office of In-
spector General, together with an al-
ternative compliance audit or audits 
prepared in accordance with paragraph 
(h)(2)(ii) of this section for any pre-
ceding fiscal year or years in which the 
foreign institution received less than 

$500,000 in U.S. dollars in title IV, HEA 
program funds and for which a compli-
ance audit has not already been sub-
mitted; 

(ii) If the foreign institution received 
less than $500,000 U.S. in title IV, HEA 
program funds for its most recently 
completed fiscal year, it must submit 
an alternative compliance audit for 
that prior fiscal year that is performed 
in accordance with audit guides devel-
oped by, and available from, the De-
partment of Education’s Office of In-
spector General, except as noted in 
paragraph (h)(2)(iii) of this section. 

(iii) If so notified by the Secretary, a 
foreign institution may submit an al-
ternative compliance audit performed 
in accordance with audit guides devel-
oped by, and available from, the De-
partment of Education’s Office of In-
spector General, that covers a period 
not to exceed three of the institution’s 
consecutive fiscal years if such audit is 
submitted either no later than six 
months after the last day of the most 
recent fiscal year, or contempora-
neously with a standard compliance 
audit timely submitted under para-
graph (h)(2)(i) or (h)(3)(ii) of this sec-
tion for the most recently completed 
fiscal year, and if the following condi-
tions are met: 

(A) The institution received less than 
$500,000 in title IV, HEA program funds 
for its most recently completed fiscal 
year. 

(B) The institution has timely sub-
mitted acceptable compliance audits 
for two consecutive fiscal years, and 
following such submission, has no his-
tory of late submission since then. 

(C) The institution is fully certified. 
(3)(i) Exceptions. Notwithstanding the 

provisions of paragraphs (h)(1)(i) and 
(h)(1)(iii) of this section, the Secretary 
may issue a letter to a foreign institu-
tion that identifies problems with its 
financial condition or financial report-
ing and requires the submission of au-
dited financial statements in the man-
ner specified by the Secretary. 

(ii) Notwithstanding the provisions of 
paragraphs (h)(2)(ii) and (h)(2)(iii) of 
this section, the Secretary may issue 
to a foreign institution a letter that 
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identifies problems with its adminis-
trative capability or compliance re-
porting that may require the compli-
ance audit to be performed at a higher 
level of engagement, and may require 
the compliance audit to be submitted 
annually. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1840–0697) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1088, 1094, 1099c, 1141, 
and section 4 of Pub. L. 95–452, 92 Stat. 1101– 
1109) 

[61 FR 60569, Nov. 29, 1996, as amended at 62 
FR 27128, May 16, 1997; 62 FR 62876, Nov. 25, 
1997; 74 FR 55936, Oct. 29, 2009; 75 FR 67198, 
Nov. 1, 2010] 

§ 668.24 Record retention and exami-
nations. 

(a) Program records. An institution 
shall establish and maintain, on a cur-
rent basis, any application for title IV, 
HEA program funds and program 
records that document— 

(1) Its eligibility to participate in the 
title IV, HEA programs; 

(2) The eligibility of its educational 
programs for title IV, HEA program 
funds; 

(3) Its administration of the title IV, 
HEA programs in accordance with all 
applicable requirements; 

(4) Its financial responsibility, as 
specified in this part; 

(5) Information included in any appli-
cation for title IV, HEA program funds; 
and 

(6) Its disbursement and delivery of 
title IV, HEA program funds. 

(b) Fiscal records. (1) An institution 
shall account for the receipt and ex-
penditure of title IV, HEA program 
funds in accordance with generally ac-
cepted accounting principles. 

(2) An institution shall establish and 
maintain on a current basis— 

(i) Financial records that reflect each 
HEA, title IV program transaction; and 

(ii) General ledger control accounts 
and related subsidiary accounts that 
identify each title IV, HEA program 
transaction and separate those trans-
actions from all other institutional fi-
nancial activity. 

(c) Required records. (1) The records 
that an institution must maintain in 
order to comply with the provisions of 
this section include but are not limited 
to— 

(i) The Student Aid Report (SAR) or 
Institutional Student Information 
Record (ISIR) used to determine eligi-
bility for title IV, HEA program funds; 

(ii) Application data submitted to the 
Secretary, lender, or guaranty agency 
by the institution on behalf of the stu-
dent or parent; 

(iii) Documentation of each student’s 
or parent borrower’s eligibility for title 
IV, HEA program funds; 

(iv) Documentation relating to each 
student’s or parent borrower’s receipt 
of title IV, HEA program funds, includ-
ing but not limited to documentation 
of— 

(A) The amount of the grant, loan, or 
FWS award; its payment period; its 
loan period, if appropriate; and the cal-
culations used to determine the 
amount of the grant, loan, or FWS 
award; 

(B) The date and amount of each dis-
bursement or delivery of grant or loan 
funds, and the date and amount of each 
payment of FWS wages; 

(C) The amount, date, and basis of 
the institution’s calculation of any re-
funds or overpayments due to or on be-
half of the student, or the treatment of 
title IV, HEA program funds when a 
student withdraws; and 

(D) The payment of any overpayment 
or the return of any title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds to the title IV, HEA pro-
gram fund, a lender, or the Secretary, 
as appropriate; 

(v) Documentation of and informa-
tion collected at any initial or exit 
loan counseling required by applicable 
program regulations; 

(vi) Reports and forms used by the in-
stitution in its participation in a title 
IV, HEA program, and any records 
needed to verify data that appear in 
those reports and forms; and 

(vii) Documentation supporting the 
institution’s calculations of its com-
pletion or graduation rates under 
§§ 668.46 and 668.49. 

(2) In addition to the records required 
under this part— 

(i) Participants in the Federal Per-
kins Loan Program shall follow proce-
dures established in 34 CFR 674.19 for 
documentation of repayment history 
for that program; 

(ii) Participants in the FWS Program 
shall follow procedures established in 
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34 CFR 675.19 for documentation of 
work, earnings, and payroll trans-
actions for that program; and 

(iii) Participants in the FFEL Pro-
gram shall follow procedures estab-
lished in 34 CFR 682.610 for documenta-
tion of additional loan record require-
ments for that program. 

(d) General. (1) An institution shall 
maintain required records in a system-
atically organized manner. 

(2) An institution shall make its 
records readily available for review by 
the Secretary or the Secretary’s au-
thorized representative at an institu-
tional location designated by the Sec-
retary or the Secretary’s authorized 
representative. 

(3) An institution may keep required 
records in hard copy or in microform, 
computer file, optical disk, CD-ROM, 
or other media formats, provided 
that— 

(i) Except for the records described in 
paragraph (d)(3)(ii) of this section, all 
record information must be retrievable 
in a coherent hard copy format or in 
other media formats acceptable to the 
Secretary; 

(ii) An institution shall maintain the 
Student Aid Report (SAR) or Institu-
tional Student Information Record 
(ISIR) used to determine eligibility for 
title IV, HEA program funds in the for-
mat in which it was received by the in-
stitution, except that the SAR may be 
maintained in an imaged media for-
mat; 

(iii) Any imaged media format used 
to maintain required records must be 
capable of reproducing an accurate, 
legible, and complete copy of the origi-
nal document, and, when printed, this 
copy must be approximately the same 
size as the original document; 

(iv) Any document that contains a 
signature, seal, certification, or any 
other image or mark required to vali-
date the authenticity of its informa-
tion must be maintained in its original 
hard copy or in an imaged media for-
mat; and 

(v) Participants in the Federal Per-
kins Loan Program shall follow proce-
dures established in 34 CFR 674.19 for 
maintaining the original promissory 
notes and repayment schedules for that 
program. 

(4) If an institution closes, stops pro-
viding educational programs, is termi-
nated or suspended from the title IV, 
HEA programs, or undergoes a change 
of ownership that results in a change of 
control as described in 34 CFR 600.31, it 
shall provide for— 

(i) The retention of required records; 
and 

(ii) Access to those records, for in-
spection and copying, by the Secretary 
or the Secretary’s authorized rep-
resentative, and, for a school partici-
pating in the FFEL Program, the ap-
propriate guaranty agency. 

(e) Record retention. Unless otherwise 
directed by the Secretary— 

(1) An institution shall keep records 
relating to its administration of the 
Federal Perkins Loan, FWS, FSEOG, 
Federal Pell Grant, ACG, National 
SMART Grant, or TEACH Grant Pro-
gram for three years after the end of 
the award year for which the aid was 
awarded and disbursed under those pro-
grams, provided that an institution 
shall keep— 

(i) The Fiscal Operations Report and 
Application to Participate in the Fed-
eral Perkins Loan, FSEOG, and FWS 
Programs (FISAP), and any records 
necessary to support the data con-
tained in the FISAP, including ‘‘in-
come grid information,’’ for three 
years after the end of the award year in 
which the FISAP is submitted; and 

(ii) Repayment records for a Federal 
Perkins loan, including records relat-
ing to cancellation and deferment re-
quests, in accordance with the provi-
sions of 34 CFR 674.19; 

(2)(i) An institution shall keep 
records relating to a student or parent 
borrower’s eligibility and participation 
in the FFEL or Direct Loan Program 
for three years after the end of the 
award year in which the student last 
attended the institution; and 

(ii) An institution shall keep all 
other records relating to its participa-
tion in the FFEL or Direct Loan Pro-
gram, including records of any other 
reports or forms, for three years after 
the end of the award year in which the 
records are submitted; and 

(3) An institution shall keep all 
records involved in any loan, claim, or 
expenditure questioned by a title IV, 
HEA program audit, program review, 
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investigation, or other review until the 
later of— 

(i) The resolution of that questioned 
loan, claim, or expenditure; or 

(ii) The end of the retention period 
applicable to the record. 

(f) Examination of records. (1) An insti-
tution that participates in any title IV, 
HEA program and the institution’s 
third-party servicer, if any, shall co-
operate with an independent auditor, 
the Secretary, the Department of Edu-
cation’s Inspector General, the Comp-
troller General of the United States, or 
their authorized representatives, a 
guaranty agency in whose program the 
institution participates, and the insti-
tution’s accrediting agency, in the con-
duct of audits, investigations, program 
reviews, or other reviews authorized by 
law. 

(2) The institution and servicer must 
cooperate by— 

(i) Providing timely access, for exam-
ination and copying, to requested 
records, including but not limited to 
computerized records and records re-
flecting transactions with any finan-
cial institution with which the institu-
tion or servicer deposits or has depos-
ited any title IV, HEA program funds, 
and to any pertinent books, docu-
ments, papers, or computer programs; 
and 

(ii) Providing reasonable access to 
personnel associated with the institu-
tion’s or servicer’s administration of 
the title IV, HEA programs for the pur-
pose of obtaining relevant information. 

(3) The Secretary considers that an 
institution or servicer has failed to 
provide reasonable access to personnel 
under paragraph (f)(2)(ii) of this section 
if the institution or servicer— 

(i) Refuses to allow those personnel 
to supply all relevant information; 

(ii) Permits interviews with those 
personnel only if the institution’s or 
servicer’s management is present; or 

(iii) Permits interviews with those 
personnel only if the interviews are 
tape recorded by the institution or 
servicer. 

(4) Upon request of the Secretary, or 
a lender or guaranty agency in the case 
of a borrower under the FFEL Pro-
gram, an institution or servicer 
promptly shall provide the requester 
with any information the institution 

or servicer has respecting the last 
known address, full name, telephone 
number, enrollment information, em-
ployer, and employer address of a re-
cipient of title IV funds who attends or 
attended the institution. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1840–0697) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1070a, 1070a–1, 1070b, 
1070g, 1078, 1078–1, 1078–2, 1078–3, 1082, 1087, 
1087a, et seq. , 1087cc, 1087hh, 1088, 1094, 1099c, 
1141, 1232f; 42 U.S.C. 2753; section 4 of Pub. L. 
95–452, 92 Stat. 1101–1109) 

[61 FR 60491, Nov. 27, 1996, as amended at 62 
FR 27128, May 16, 1997; 64 FR 59042, Nov. 1, 
1999; 71 FR 38002, July 3, 2006; 73 FR 35493, 
June 23, 2008] 

§ 668.25 Contracts between an institu-
tion and a third-party servicer. 

(a) An institution may enter into a 
written contract with a third-party 
servicer for the administration of any 
aspect of the institution’s participa-
tion in any Title IV, HEA program 
only to the extent that the servicer’s 
eligibility to contract with the institu-
tion has not been limited, suspended, 
or terminated under the proceedings of 
subpart G of this part. 

(b) Subject to the provisions of para-
graph (d) of this section, a third-party 
servicer is eligible to enter into a writ-
ten contract with an institution for the 
administration of any aspect of the in-
stitution’s participation in any Title 
IV, HEA program only to the extent 
that the servicer’s eligibility to con-
tract with the institution has not been 
limited, suspended, or terminated 
under the proceedings of subpart G of 
this part. 

(c) In a contract with an institution, 
a third-party servicer shall agree to— 

(1) Comply with all statutory provi-
sions of or applicable to Title IV of the 
HEA, all regulatory provisions pre-
scribed under that statutory authority, 
and all special arrangements, agree-
ments, limitations, suspensions, and 
terminations entered into under the 
authority of statutes applicable to 
Title IV of the HEA, including the re-
quirement to use any funds that the 
servicer administers under any Title 
IV, HEA program and any interest or 
other earnings thereon solely for the 
purposes specified in and in accordance 
with that program; 
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(2) Refer to the Office of Inspector 
General of the Department of Edu-
cation for investigation any informa-
tion indicating there is reasonable 
cause to believe that the institution 
might have engaged in fraud or other 
criminal misconduct in connection 
with the institution’s administration 
of any Title IV, HEA program or an ap-
plicant for Title IV, HEA program as-
sistance might have engaged in fraud 
or other criminal misconduct in con-
nection with his or her application. Ex-
amples of the type of information that 
must be referred are— 

(i) False claims by the institution for 
Title IV, HEA program assistance; 

(ii) False claims of independent stu-
dent status; 

(iii) False claims of citizenship; 
(iv) Use of false identities; 
(v) Forgery of signatures or certifi-

cations; 
(vi) False statements of income; and 
(vii) Payment of any commission, 

bonus, or other incentive payment 
based in any part, directly or indi-
rectly, upon success in securing enroll-
ments or the award of financial aid to 
any person or entity engaged in any 
student recruitment or admission ac-
tivity or in making decisions regarding 
the award of title IV, HEA program 
funds. 

(3) Be jointly and severally liable 
with the institution to the Secretary 
for any violation by the servicer of any 
statutory provision of or applicable to 
Title IV of the HEA, any regulatory 
provision prescribed under that statu-
tory authority, and any applicable spe-
cial arrangement, agreement, or limi-
tation entered into under the authority 
of statutes applicable to Title IV of the 
HEA; 

(4) In the case of a third-party 
servicer that disburses funds (including 
funds received under the Title IV, HEA 
programs) or delivers Federal Stafford 
Loan Program proceeds to a student— 

(i) Confirm the eligibility of the stu-
dent before making that disbursement 
or delivering those proceeds. This con-
firmation must include, but is not lim-
ited to, any applicable information 
contained in the records required under 
§ 668.24; and 

(ii) Calculate and return any un-
earned title IV, HEA program funds to 

the title IV, HEA program accounts 
and the student’s lender, as appro-
priate, in accordance with the provi-
sions of §§ 668.21 and 668.22, and applica-
ble program regulations; and 

(5) If the servicer or institution ter-
minates the contract, or if the servicer 
stops providing services for the admin-
istration of a Title IV, HEA program, 
goes out of business, or files a petition 
under the Bankruptcy Code, return to 
the institution all— 

(i) Records in the servicer’s posses-
sion pertaining to the institution’s par-
ticipation in the program or programs 
for which services are no longer pro-
vided; and 

(ii) Funds, including Title IV, HEA 
program funds, received from or on be-
half of the institution or the institu-
tion’s students, for the purposes of the 
program or programs for which serv-
ices are no longer provided. 

(d) A third-party servicer may not 
enter into a written contract with an 
institution for the administration of 
any aspect of the institution’s partici-
pation in any Title IV, HEA program, 
if— 

(1)(i) The servicer has been limited, 
suspended, or terminated by the Sec-
retary within the preceding five years; 

(ii) The servicer has had, during the 
servicer’s two most recent audits of the 
servicer’s administration of the Title 
IV, HEA programs, an audit finding 
that resulted in the servicer’s being re-
quired to repay an amount greater 
than five percent of the funds that the 
servicer administered under the Title 
IV, HEA programs for any award year; 
or 

(iii) The servicer has been cited dur-
ing the preceding five years for failure 
to submit audit reports required under 
Title IV of the HEA in a timely fash-
ion; and 

(2)(i) In the case of a third-party 
servicer that has been subjected to a 
termination action by the Secretary, 
either the servicer, or one or more per-
sons or entities that the Secretary de-
termines (under the provisions of 
§ 668.15) exercise substantial control 
over the servicer, or both, have not 
submitted to the Secretary financial 
guarantees in an amount determined 
by the Secretary to be sufficient to sat-
isfy the servicer’s potential liabilities 
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arising from the servicer’s administra-
tion of the Title IV, HEA programs; 
and 

(ii) One or more persons or entities 
that the Secretary determines (under 
the provisions of § 668.15) exercise sub-
stantial control over the servicer have 
not agreed to be jointly or severally 
liable for any liabilities arising from 
the servicer’s administration of the 
Title IV, HEA programs and civil and 
criminal monetary penalties author-
ized under Title IV of the HEA. 

(e)(1)(i) An institution that partici-
pates in a Title IV, HEA program shall 
notify the Secretary within 10 days of 
the date that— 

(A) The institution enters into a new 
contract or significantly modifies an 
existing contract with a third-party 
servicer to administer any aspect of 
that program; 

(B) The institution or a third-party 
servicer terminates a contract for the 
servicer to administer any aspect of 
that program; or 

(C) A third-party servicer that ad-
ministers any aspect of the institu-
tion’s participation in that program 
stops providing services for the admin-
istration of that program, goes out of 
business, or files a petition under the 
Bankruptcy Code. 

(ii) The institution’s notification 
must include the name and address of 
the servicer. 

(2) An institution that contracts with 
a third-party servicer to administer 
any aspect of the institution’s partici-
pation in a Title IV, HEA program 
shall provide to the Secretary, upon re-
quest, a copy of the contract, including 
any modifications, and provide infor-
mation pertaining to the contract or to 
the servicer’s administration of the in-
stitution’s participation in any Title 
IV, HEA program. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1840–0537) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1094) 

[59 FR 22441, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 61 FR 60492, Nov. 27, 
1996; 63 FR 40624, July 29, 1998; 64 FR 59042, 
Nov. 1, 1999; 75 FR 66952, Oct. 29, 2010] 

§ 668.26 End of an institution’s partici-
pation in the Title IV, HEA pro-
grams. 

(a) An institution’s participation in a 
Title IV, HEA program ends on the 
date that— 

(1) The institution closes or stops 
providing educational programs for a 
reason other than a normal vacation 
period or a natural disaster that di-
rectly affects the institution or the in-
stitution’s students; 

(2) The institution loses its institu-
tional eligibility under 34 CFR part 600; 

(3) The institution’s participation is 
terminated under the proceedings in 
subpart G of this part; 

(4) The institution’s period of partici-
pation, as specified under § 668.13, ex-
pires, or the institution’s provisional 
certification is revoked under § 668.13; 

(5) The institution’s program partici-
pation agreement is terminated or ex-
pires under § 668.14; 

(6) The institution’s participation 
ends under subpart M of this part; or 

(7) The Secretary receives a notice 
from the appropriate State postsec-
ondary review entity designated under 
34 CFR part 667 that the institution’s 
participation should be withdrawn. 

(b) If an institution’s participation in 
a Title IV, HEA program ends, the in-
stitution shall— 

(1) Immediately notify the Secretary 
of that fact; 

(2) Submit to the Secretary within 45 
days after the date that the participa-
tion ends— 

(i) All financial, performance, and 
other reports required by appropriate 
Title IV, HEA program regulations; 
and 

(ii) A letter of engagement for an 
independent audit of all funds that the 
institution received under that pro-
gram, the report of which shall be sub-
mitted to the Secretary within 45 days 
after the date of the engagement let-
ter; 

(3) Inform the Secretary of the ar-
rangements that the institution has 
made for the proper retention and stor-
age for a minimum of three years of all 
records concerning the administration 
of that program; 

(4) If the institution’s participation 
in the Federal Perkins Loan Program 
ended, inform the Secretary of how the 
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institution will provide for the collec-
tion of any outstanding loans made 
under that program; 

(5) If the institution’s participation 
in the LEAP Program ended— 

(i) Inform immediately the State in 
which the institution is located of that 
fact; and 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraphs (c) 
through (e) of this section, follow the 
instructions of that State concerning 
the end of that participation; 

(6) If the institution’s participation 
in all the Title IV, HEA programs 
ended, inform the Secretary of how the 
institution will provide for the collec-
tion of any outstanding loans made 
under the National Defense/Direct Stu-
dent Loan programs; and 

(7) Continue to comply with the re-
quirements of § 668.22 for the treatment 
of title IV, HEA program funds when a 
student withdraws. 

(c) If an institution closes or stops 
providing educational programs for a 
reason other than a normal vacation 
period or a natural disaster that di-
rectly affects the institution or the in-
stitution’s students, the institution 
shall— 

(1) Return to the Secretary, or other-
wise dispose of under instructions from 
the Secretary, any unexpended funds 
that the institution has received under 
the Title IV, HEA programs for attend-
ance at the institution, less the insti-
tution’s administrative allowance, if 
applicable; and 

(2) Return to the appropriate lenders 
any Federal Stafford Loan program 
proceeds that the institution has re-
ceived but not delivered to, or credited 
to the accounts of, students attending 
the institution. 

(d)(1) An institution may use funds 
that it has received under the Federal 
Pell Grant, ACG, National SMART 
Grant, or TEACH Grant Program or a 
campus-based program or request addi-
tional funds from the Secretary, under 
conditions specified by the Secretary, 
if the institution does not possess suffi-
cient funds, to satisfy any unpaid com-
mitment made to a student under that 
Title IV, HEA program only if— 

(i) The institution’s participation in 
that Title IV, HEA program ends dur-
ing a payment period; 

(ii) The institution continues to pro-
vide, from the date that the participa-
tion ends until the scheduled comple-
tion date of that payment period, edu-
cational programs to otherwise eligible 
students enrolled in the formerly eligi-
ble programs of the institution; 

(iii) The commitment was made prior 
to the end of the participation; and 

(iv) The commitment was made for 
attendance during that payment period 
or a previously completed payment pe-
riod. 

(2) An institution may credit to a 
student’s account or deliver to the stu-
dent the proceeds of a disbursement of 
a Federal Family Education Loan Pro-
grams loan to satisfy any unpaid com-
mitment made to the student under 
the Federal Family Education Loan 
Programs Loan Program only if— 

(i) The institution’s participation in 
that Title IV, HEA program ends dur-
ing a period of enrollment; 

(ii) The institution continues to pro-
vide, from the date that the participa-
tion ends until the scheduled comple-
tion date of that period of enrollment, 
educational programs to otherwise eli-
gible students enrolled in the formerly 
eligible programs of the institution; 

(iii) The loan was made for attend-
ance during that period of enrollment. 

(iv) The proceeds of the first dis-
bursement of the loan were delivered to 
the student or credited to the student’s 
account prior to the end of the partici-
pation. 

(3) An institution may use funds that 
it has received under the Direct Loan 
Program or request additional funds 
from the Secretary, under conditions 
specified by the Secretary, if the insti-
tution does not possess sufficient 
funds, to credit to a student’s account 
or disburse to the student the proceeds 
of a Direct Loan Program loan only 
if— 

(i) The institution’s participation in 
the Direct Loan Program ends during a 
period of enrollment; 

(ii) The institution continues to pro-
vide, from the date that the participa-
tion ends until the scheduled comple-
tion date of that period of enrollment, 
educational programs to otherwise eli-
gible students enrolled in the formerly 
eligible programs of the institution; 
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(iii) The loan was made for attend-
ance during that period of enrollment; 
and 

(iv) The proceeds of the first dis-
bursement of the loan were delivered to 
the student or credited to the student’s 
account prior to the end of the partici-
pation. 

(e) For the purposes of this section— 
(1) A commitment under the Federal 

Pell Grant, ACG, National SMART 
Grant, and TEACH Grant programs oc-
curs when a student is enrolled and at-
tending the institution and has sub-
mitted a valid Student Aid Report to 
the institution or when an institution 
has received a valid institutional stu-
dent information report; and 

(2) A commitment under the campus- 
based programs occurs when a student 
is enrolled and attending the institu-
tion and has received a notice from the 
institution of the amount that he or 
she can expect to receive and how and 
when that amount will be paid. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1840–0537) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1070g, 1094, 1099a–3) 

[59 FR 22442, Apr. 29, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 34964, July 7, 1994; 61 FR 60492, Nov. 27, 
1996; 63 FR 40624, July 29, 1998; 64 FR 59042, 
Nov. 1, 1999; 65 FR 38729, June 22, 2000; 65 FR 
65637, Nov. 1, 2000; 69 FR 12276, Mar. 16, 2004; 
71 FR 38002, July 3, 2006; 73 FR 35493, June 23, 
2008] 

§ 668.27 Waiver of annual audit sub-
mission requirement. 

(a) General. (1) At the request of an 
institution, the Secretary may waive 
the annual audit submission require-
ment for the period of time contained 
in paragraph (b) of this section if the 
institution satisfies the requirements 
contained in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion and posts a letter of credit in the 
amount determined in paragraph (d) of 
this section. 

(2) An institution requesting a waiver 
must submit an application to the Sec-
retary at such time and in such man-
ner as the Secretary prescribes. 

(3) The first fiscal year for which an 
institution may request a waiver is the 
fiscal year in which it submits its 
waiver request to the Secretary. 

(b) Waiver period. (1) If the Secretary 
grants the waiver, the institution need 
not submit its compliance or audited 

financial statement until six months 
after— 

(i) The end of the third fiscal year 
following the fiscal year for which the 
institution last submitted a compli-
ance audit and audited financial state-
ment; or 

(ii) The end of the second fiscal year 
following the fiscal year for which the 
institution last submitted compliance 
and financial statement audits if the 
award year in which the institution 
will apply for recertification is part of 
the third fiscal year. 

(2) The Secretary does not grant a 
waiver if the award year in which the 
institution will apply for recertifi-
cation is part of the second fiscal year 
following the fiscal year for which the 
institution last submitted compliance 
and financial statement audits. 

(3) When an institution must submit 
its next compliance and financial 
statement audits under paragraph 
(b)(1) of this section— 

(i) The institution must submit a 
compliance audit that covers the insti-
tution’s administration of the title IV, 
HEA programs for the period for each 
fiscal year for which an audit did not 
have to be submitted as a result of the 
waiver, and an audited financial state-
ment for its last fiscal year; and 

(ii) The auditor who conducts the 
audit must audit the institution’s an-
nual determinations for the period sub-
ject to the waiver that it satisfied the 
90/10 rule in § 600.5 and the other condi-
tions of institutional eligibility in 
§ 600.7 and § 668.8(e)(2), and disclose the 
results of the audit of the 90/10 rule for 
each year in accordance with 
§ 668.23(d)(4). 

(c) Criteria for granting the waiver. The 
Secretary grants a waiver to an insti-
tution if the institution— 

(1) Is not a foreign institution; 
(2) Did not disburse $200,000 or more 

of title IV, HEA program funds during 
each of the two completed award years 
preceding the institution’s waiver re-
quest; 

(3) Agrees to keep records relating to 
each award year in the unaudited pe-
riod for two years after the end of the 
record retention period in § 668.24(e) for 
that award year; 
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(4) Has participated in the title IV, 
HEA programs under the same owner-
ship for at least three award years pre-
ceding the institution’s waiver request; 

(5) Is financially responsible under 
§ 668.171, and does not rely on the alter-
native standards of § 668.175 to partici-
pate in the title IV, HEA programs; 

(6) Is not on the reimbursement or 
cash monitoring system of payment; 

(7) Has not been the subject of a limi-
tation, suspension, fine, or termination 
proceeding, or emergency action initi-
ated by the Department or a guarantee 
agency in the three years preceding the 
institution’s waiver request; 

(8) Has submitted its compliance au-
dits and audited financial statements 
for the previous two fiscal years in ac-
cordance with and subject to § 668.23, 
and no individual audit disclosed liabil-
ities in excess of $10,000; and 

(9) Submits a letter of credit in the 
amount determined in paragraph (d) of 
this section, which must remain in ef-
fect until the Secretary has resolved 
the audit covering the award years sub-
ject to the waiver. 

(d) Letter of credit amount. For pur-
poses of this section, the letter of cred-
it amount equals 10 percent of the 
amount of title IV, HEA program funds 
the institution disbursed to or on be-
half of its students during the award 
year preceding the institution’s waiver 
request. 

(e) Rescission of the waiver. (1) The 
Secretary rescinds the waiver if the in-
stitution— 

(i) Disburses $200,000 or more of title 
IV, HEA program funds for an award 
year; 

(ii) Undergoes a change in ownership 
that results in a change of control; or 

(iii) Becomes the subject of an emer-
gency action or a limitation, suspen-
sion, fine, or termination action initi-
ated by the Department or a guarantee 
agency. 

(2) If the Secretary rescinds a waiver, 
the rescission is effective on the last 
day of the fiscal year in which the re-
scission takes place. 

(f) Renewal. An institution may re-
quest a renewal of its waiver when it 
submits its audits under paragraph (b) 
of this section. The Secretary grants 
the waiver if the audits and other in-
formation available to the Secretary 

show that the institution continues to 
satisfy the criteria for receiving that 
waiver. 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1094) 

[64 FR 58618, Oct. 29, 1999] 

§ 668.28 Non-title IV revenue (90/10). 
(a) General —(1) Calculating the rev-

enue percentage. A proprietary institu-
tion meets the requirement in 
§ 668.14(b)(16) that at least 10 percent of 
its revenue is derived from sources 
other than Title IV, HEA program 
funds by using the formula in appendix 
C of this subpart to calculate its rev-
enue percentage for its latest complete 
fiscal year. 

(2) Cash basis accounting. Except for 
institutional loans made to students 
under paragraph (a)(5)(i) of this sec-
tion, the institution must use the cash 
basis of accounting in calculating its 
revenue percentage. 

(3) Revenue generated from programs 
and activities. The institution must 
consider as revenue only those funds it 
generates from— 

(i) Tuition, fees, and other institu-
tional charges for students enrolled in 
eligible programs as defined in § 668.8; 

(ii) Activities conducted by the insti-
tution that are necessary for the edu-
cation and training of its students pro-
vided those activities are— 

(A) Conducted on campus or at a fa-
cility under the institution’s control; 

(B) Performed under the supervision 
of a member of the institution’s fac-
ulty; and 

(C) Required to be performed by all 
students in a specific educational pro-
gram at the institution; and 

(iii) Funds paid by a student, or on 
behalf of a student by a party other 
than the institution, for an education 
or training program that is not eligible 
under § 668.8 if the program— 

(A) Is approved or licensed by the ap-
propriate State agency; 

(B) Is accredited by an accrediting 
agency recognized by the Secretary 
under 34 CFR part 602; 

(C) Provides an industry-recognized 
credential or certification, or prepares 
students to take an examination for an 
industry-recognized credential or cer-
tification issued by an independent 
third party; 
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(D) Provides training needed for stu-
dents to maintain State licensing re-
quirements; or 

(E) Provides training needed for stu-
dents to meet additional licensing re-
quirements for specialized training for 
practitioners that already meet the 
general licensing requirements in that 
field. 

(4) Application of funds. The institu-
tion must presume that any Title IV, 
HEA program funds it disburses, or de-
livers, to or on behalf of a student will 
be used to pay the student’s tuition, 
fees, or institutional charges, regard-
less of whether the institution credits 
the funds to the student’s account or 
pays the funds directly to the student, 
except to the extent that the student’s 
tuition, fees, or other charges are satis-
fied by— 

(i) Grant funds provided by non-Fed-
eral public agencies or private sources 
independent of the institution; 

(ii) Funds provided under a contrac-
tual arrangement with a Federal, 
State, or local government agency for 
the purpose of providing job training to 
low-income individuals who need that 
training; 

(iii) Funds used by a student from a 
savings plan for educational expenses 
established by or on behalf of the stu-
dent if the saving plan qualifies for spe-
cial tax treatment under the Internal 
Revenue Code of 1986; or 

(iv) Institutional scholarships that 
meet the requirements in paragraph 
(a)(5)(iv) of this section. 

(5) Revenue generated from institutional 
aid. The institution must include the 
following institutional aid as revenue: 

(i) For loans made to students and 
credited in full to the students’ ac-
counts at the institution on or after 
July 1, 2008 and prior to July 1, 2012, in-
clude as revenue the net present value 
of the loans made to students during 
the fiscal year, as calculated under 
paragraph (b) of this section, if the 
loans— 

(A) Are bona fide as evidenced by 
standalone repayment agreements be-
tween the students and the institution 
that are enforceable promissory notes; 

(B) Are issued at intervals related to 
the institution’s enrollment periods; 

(C) Are subject to regular loan repay-
ments and collections by the institu-
tion; and 

(D) Are separate from the enrollment 
contracts signed by the students. 

(ii) For loans made to students before 
July 1, 2008, include as revenue only 
the amount of payments made on those 
loans that the institution received dur-
ing the fiscal year. 

(iii) For loans made to students on or 
after July 1, 2012, include as revenue 
only the amount of payments made on 
those loans that the institution re-
ceived during the fiscal year. 

(iv) For scholarships provided by the 
institution in the form of monetary aid 
or tuition discount and based on the 
academic achievement or financial 
need of its students, include as revenue 
the amount disbursed to students dur-
ing the fiscal year. The scholarships 
must be disbursed from an established 
restricted account and only to the ex-
tent that the funds in that account rep-
resent designated funds from an out-
side source or income earned on those 
funds. 

(6) Revenue generated from loan funds 
in excess of loan limits prior to the Ensur-
ing Continued Access to Student Loans 
Act of 2008 (ECASLA). For each student 
who receives an unsubsidized loan 
under the FFEL or Direct Loan pro-
grams on or after July 1, 2008 and prior 
to July 1, 2011, the amount of the loan 
disbursement for a payment period 
that exceeds the disbursement for 
which the student would have been eli-
gible for that payment period under 
the loan limit in effect on the day prior 
to enactment of the ECASLA is in-
cluded and deemed to be revenue from 
a source other than Title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds but only to the extent that 
the excess amount pays for tuition, 
fees, or institutional charges remain-
ing on the student’s account after 
other Title IV, HEA program funds are 
applied. 

(7) Funds excluded from revenues. For 
the fiscal year, the institution does not 
include— 

(i) The amount of Federal Work 
Study (FWS) wages paid directly to the 
student. However, if the institution 
credits the student’s account with FWS 
funds, those funds are included as rev-
enue; 
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(ii) The amount of funds received by 
the institution from a State under the 
LEAP, SLEAP, or GAP programs; 

(iii) The amount of institutional 
funds used to match Title IV, HEA pro-
gram funds; 

(iv) The amount of Title IV, HEA 
program funds refunded or returned 
under § 668.22. If any funds from the 
loan disbursement used in the return 
calculation under § 668.22 were counted 
as non-title IV revenue under para-
graph (a)(6) of this section, the amount 
of Title IV, HEA program funds re-
funded or returned under § 668.22 is con-
sidered to consist of pre-ECASLA loan 
amounts and loan amounts in excess of 
the loan limits prior to ECASLA in the 
same proportion to the loan disburse-
ment; or 

(v) The amount the student is 
charged for books, supplies, and equip-
ment unless the institution includes 
that amount as tuition, fees, or other 
institutional charges. 

(b) Net present value (NPV). (1) As il-
lustrated in appendix C of this subpart, 
an institution calculates the NPV of 
the loans it made under paragraph 
(a)(5)(i) of this section by— 

(i) Using the formula, NPV = sum of 
the discounted cash flows Rt/(1+i)t, 
where— 

(A) The variable ‘‘i’’ is the discount 
rate. For purposes of this section, an 
institution must use the most recent 
annual inflation rate as the discount 
rate; 

(B) The variable ‘‘t’’ is time or period 
of the cash flow, in years, from the 
time the loan entered repayment; and 

(C) The variable ‘‘Rt’’ is the net cash 
flow at time or period t; and 

(ii) Applying the NPV formula to the 
loans made during the fiscal year by— 

(A) If the loans have substantially 
the same repayment period, using that 
repayment period for the range of val-
ues of variable ‘‘t’’; or 

(B) Grouping the loans by repayment 
period and using the repayment period 
for each group for the range of values 
of variable ‘‘t’’; and 

(C) For each group of loans, as appli-
cable, multiplying the total annual 
payments due on the loans by the insti-
tution’s loan collection rate (e.g., the 
total amount of payments collected di-
vided by the total amount of payments 

due). The resulting amount is used for 
variable ‘‘R’’ in each period ‘‘t’’, for 
each group of loans that a NPV is cal-
culated. 

(2) Instead of performing the calcula-
tions in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, 
using 50 percent of the total amount of 
loans that the institution made during 
the fiscal year as the NPV. However, if 
the institution chooses to use this 50 
percent calculation, the institution 
may not sell any of these loans until 
they have been in repayment for at 
least two years. 

(c) Sanctions. If an institution does 
not derive at least 10 percent of its rev-
enue from sources other than Title IV, 
HEA program funds— 

(1) For two consecutive fiscal years, 
it loses its eligibility to participate in 
the Title IV, HEA programs for at least 
two fiscal years. To regain eligibility, 
the institution must demonstrate that 
it complied with the State licensure 
and accreditation requirements under 
34 CFR 600.5(a)(4) and (a)(6), and the fi-
nancial responsibility requirements 
under subpart L of this part, for a min-
imum of two fiscal years after the fis-
cal year it became ineligible; or 

(2) For any fiscal year, it becomes 
provisionally certified under 
§ 668.13(c)(1)(ii) for the two fiscal years 
after the fiscal year it failed to satisfy 
the revenue requirement. However, the 
institution’s provisional certification 
terminates on— 

(i) The expiration date of the institu-
tion’s program participation agree-
ment that was in effect on the date the 
Secretary determined the institution 
failed this requirement; or 

(ii) The date the institution loses its 
eligibility to participate under para-
graph (c)(1) of this section; and 

(3) It must notify the Secretary no 
later than 45 days after the end of its 
fiscal year that it failed to meet this 
requirement. 

(Approved by Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1845–NEW2) 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1085, 1088, 1091, 1092, 
1094, 1099a–3, 1099c, 1141) 

[74 FR 55937, Oct. 29, 2009] 
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1 If the auditor is not fully independent be-
cause he or she is an employee of the audited 
entity, it will be adequate disclosure to so 
indicate. If the auditor is a practicing cer-
tified public accountant, his or her conduct 
should be governed by the AICPA ‘‘State-
ments on Auditing Procedure.’’ 

2 Some of these situations may constitute 
justifiable limitations on the scope of the 
work. In such cases the limitation should be 
identified in the auditor’s report. 

APPENDIX A TO SUBPART B OF PART 
668—STANDARDS FOR AUDIT OF GOV-
ERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS, PRO-
GRAMS, ACTIVITIES, AND FUNCTIONS 
(GAO) 

Part III Chapter 3—Independence 

(a) The Third general standard for govern-
mental auditing is: In matters relating to 
the audit work, the audit organization and 
the individual auditors shall maintain an 
independent attitude. 

(b) This standard places upon the auditor 
and the audit organization the responsibility 
for maintaining sufficient independence so 
that their opinions, conclusions, judgments, 
and recommendations will be impartial. If 
the auditor is not sufficiently independent to 
produce unbiased opinions, conclusions, and 
judgments, he should state in a prominent 
place in the audit report his relationship 
with the organization or officials being au-
dited. 1 

(c) The auditor should consider not only 
whether his or her own attitude and beliefs 
permit him or her to be independent but also 
whether there is anything about his or her 
situation which would lead others to ques-
tion his or her independence. Both situations 
deserve consideration since it is important 
not only that the auditor be, in fact, inde-
pendent and impartial but also that other 
persons will consider him or her so. 

(d) There are three general classes of im-
pairments that the auditor needs to con-
sider; these are personal, external, and orga-
nizational impairments. If one or more of 
these are of such significance as to affect the 
auditor’s ability to perform his or her work 
and report its results impartially, he or she 
should decline to perform the audit or indi-
cate in the report that he or she was not 
fully independent. 

Personal Impairments 

There are some circumstances in which an 
auditor cannot be impartial because of his or 
her views or his or her personal situation. 
These circumstances might include: 

1. Relationships of an official, professional, 
and/or personal nature that might cause the 
auditor to limit the extent or character of 
the inquiry, to limit disclosure, or to weaken 
his or her findings in any way. 

2. Preconceived ideas about the objectives 
or quality of a particular operation or per-

sonal likes or dislikes of individuals, groups, 
or objectives of a particular program. 

3. Previous involvement in a decision-
making or management capacity in the oper-
ations of the governmental entity or pro-
gram being audited. 

4. Biases and prejudices, including those 
induced by political or social convictions, 
which result from employment in or loyalty 
to a particular group, entity, or level of gov-
ernment. 

5. Actual or potential restrictive influence 
when the auditor performs preaudit work 
and subsequently performs a post audit. 

6. Financial interest, direct or indirect, in 
an organization or facility which is bene-
fiting from the audited programs. 

External Impairments 

External factors can restrict the audit or 
impinge on the auditor’s ability to form 
independent and objective opinions and con-
clusions. For example, under the following 
conditions either the audit itself could be ad-
versely affected or the auditor would not 
have complete freedom to make an inde-
pendent judgment. 2 

1. Interference or other influence that im-
properly or imprudently eliminates, re-
stricts, or modifies the scope or character of 
the audit. 

2. Interference with the selection or appli-
cation of audit procedures of the selection of 
activities to be examined. 

3. Denial of access to such sources of infor-
mation as books, records, and supporting 
documents or denial or opportunity to ob-
tain explanations by officials and employees 
of the governmental organization, program, 
or activity under audit. 

4. Interference in the assignment of per-
sonnel to the audit task. 

5. Retaliatory restrictions placed on funds 
or other resources dedicated to the audit op-
eration. 

6. Activity to overrule or significantly in-
fluence the auditors judgment as to the ap-
propriate content of the audit report. 

7. Influences that place the auditor’s con-
tinued employment in jeopardy for reasons 
other than competency or the need for audit 
services. 

8. Unreasonable restriction on the time al-
lowed to competently complete an audit as-
signment. 

Organizational Impairments 

(a) The auditor’s independence can be af-
fected by his or her place within the organi-
zational structure of governments. Auditors 
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1 Letter (B–148144, September 15, 1970) from 
the Comptroller General to the heads of Fed-
eral departments and agencies. The reference 

to ‘‘Secretary’’ means the head of the de-
partment or agency. 

employed by Federal, State, or local govern-
ment units may be subject to policy direc-
tion from superiors who are involved either 
directly or indirectly in the government 
management process. To achieve maximum 
independence such auditors and the audit or-
ganization itself not only should report to 
the highest practicable echelon within their 
government but should be organizationally 
located outside the line-management func-
tion of the entity under audit. 

(b) These auditors should also be suffi-
ciently removed from political pressures to 
ensure that they can conduct their auditing 
objectively and can report their conclusions 
completely without fear of censure. When-
ever feasible they should be under a system 
which will place decisions on compensation, 
training, job tenure, and advancement on a 
merit basis. 

(c) When independent public accountants 
or other independent professionals are en-
gaged to perform work that includes inquir-
ies into compliance with applicable laws and 
regulations, efficiency and economy of oper-
ations, or achievement of program results, 
they should be engaged by someone other 
than the officials responsible for the direc-
tion of the effort being audited. This practice 
removes the pressure that may result if the 
auditor must criticize the performance of 
those by whom he or she was engaged. To re-
move this obstacle to independence, govern-
ments should arrange to have auditors en-
gaged by officials not directly involved in 
operations to be audited. 

[51 FR 41921, Nov. 19, 1986. Redesignated at 65 
FR 65650, Nov. 1, 2000] 

APPENDIX B TO SUBPART B OF PART 
668—APPENDIX I, STANDARDS FOR 
AUDIT OF GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZA-
TIONS, PROGRAMS, ACTIVITIES, AND 
FUNCTIONS (GAO) 

Qualifications of Independent Auditors Engaged 
by Governmental Organizations 

(a) When outside auditors are engaged for 
assignments requiring the expression of an 
opinion on financial reports of governmental 
organizations, only fully qualified public ac-
countants should be employed. The type of 
qualifications, as stated by the Comptroller 
General, deemed necessary for financial au-
dits of governmental organizations and pro-
grams is quoted below: 

‘‘Such audits shall be conducted * * * by 
independent certified public accountants or 
by independent licensed public accountants, 
licensed on or before December 31, 1970, who 
are certified or licensed by a regulatory au-

thority of a State or other political subdivi-
sion of the United States: Except that inde-
pendent public accountants licensed to prac-
tice by such regulatory authority after De-
cember 31, 1970, and persons who although 
not so certified or licensed, meet, in the 
opinion of the Secretary, standards of edu-
cation and experience representative of the 
highest prescribed by the licensing authori-
ties of the several States which provide for 
the continuing licensing of public account-
ants and which are prescribed by the Sec-
retary in appropriate regulations may per-
form such audits until December 31, 1975; 
Provided, That if the Secretary deems it nec-
essary in the public interest, he may pre-
scribe by regulations higher standard than 
those required for the practice of public ac-
countancy by the regulatory authorities of 
the States.’’ 1 

(b) The standards for examination and 
evaluation require consideration of applica-
ble laws and regulations in the auditor’s ex-
amination. The standards for reporting re-
quire a statement in the auditor’s report re-
garding any significant instances of non-
compliance disclosed by his or her examina-
tion and evaluation work. What is to be in-
cluded in this statement requires judgment. 
Significant instances of noncompliance, even 
those not resulting in legal liability to the 
audited entity, should be included. Minor 
procedural noncompliance need not be dis-
closed. 

(c) Although the reporting standard is gen-
erally on an exception basis—that only non-
compliance need be reported—it should be 
recognized that governmental entities often 
want positive statements regarding whether 
or not the auditor’s tests disclosed instances 
of noncompliance. This is particularly true 
in grant programs where authorizing agen-
cies frequently want assurance in the audi-
tor’s report that this matter has been con-
sidered. For such audits, auditors should ob-
tain an understanding with the authorizing 
agency as to the extent to which such posi-
tive comments on compliance are desired. 
When coordinated audits are involved, the 
audit program should specify the extent of 
comments that the auditor is to make re-
garding compliance. 

(d) When noncompliance is reported, the 
auditor should place the findings in proper 
perspective. The extent of instances of non-
compliance should be related to the number 
of cases examined to provide the reader with 
a basis for judging the prevalence of non-
compliance. 

[45 FR 86856, Dec. 31, 1980. Redesignated at 65 
FR 65650, Nov. 1, 2000] 
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Ofc. of Postsecondary Educ., Education § 668.32 

[74 FR 55938, Oct. 29, 2009] 

Subpart C—Student Eligibility 

SOURCE: 60 FR 61810, Dec. 1, 1995, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 668.31 Scope. 

This subpart contains rules by which 
a student establishes eligibility for as-
sistance under the title IV, HEA pro-
grams. In order to qualify as an eligible 
student, a student must meet all appli-
cable requirements in this subpart. 

(Authority: 20 U.S.C. 1091) 

§ 668.32 Student eligibility—general. 
A student is eligible to receive Title 

IV, HEA program assistance if the stu-
dent either meets all of the require-
ments in paragraphs (a) through (m) of 
this section or meets the requirement 
in paragraph (n) of this section as fol-
lows: 

(a)(1) (i) Is a regular student enrolled, 
or accepted for enrollment, in an eligi-
ble program at an eligible institution; 

(ii) For purposes of the FFEL and Di-
rect Loan programs, is enrolled for no 
longer than one twelve-month period in 
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